Synergistic Combinations between Human-Derived Antimicrobial Peptides and Traditional Antibiotics against *Escherichia coli*

Nicholas Watkins

A thesis submitted to

WORCESTER POLYTECHNIC INSTITUTE

In partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of

MASTER OF SCIENCE

in

MATERIALS SCIENCE AND ENGINEERING

April 2023

APPROVED:

Professor Terri Camesano, Major Thesis Advisor

Professor Danielle Cote

Professor Balaji Panchapakesan

Professor Brajendra Mishra, Program Director

Abstract

The growing prevalence of antimicrobial resistance to clinical antibiotic treatments has been declared a healthcare crisis by several national and international public health agencies. The emergence of broad-range drug resistance in *Escherichia coli* (*E. coli*), a bacterium associated with severe infections of the gastrointestinal system, urinary tract, and bloodstream, has been identified as a serious threat by the Centers of Disease Control and Prevention (CDC). A limited pipeline of drug development and discovery demands that novel and creative antibiotic solutions be explored to combat multi-drug resistant bacterial infections.

The human-derived antimicrobial peptide, LL37, and its synthetic short-chain analogues, FK16 and FK13, have been proposed as novel therapeutic treatments in combination with traditional antibiotics. Antimicrobial peptides (AMPs) are being widely explored as a new class of antibiotics with a wide range of efficacy against gram-positive and gram-negative bacteria. Their proposed mechanism of action, permeabilization of bacterial membranes, is particularly well-suited for combinations with antibiotics that are rendered ineffective by the outer membrane barrier of gram-negative bacteria. In addition, drug-combinations have lower risk of generating antimicrobial resistance than monotherapies. The combinatory benefits may be amplified when synergistic combinations are utilized.

A checkerboard assay was used to explore antimicrobial combinations, and synergism was analyzed using the fractional inhibitory combination index (FICI). Synergistic combinations of LL37, FK16, and FK13 have been identified with the traditional antibiotics, vancomycin, polymyxin B, and colistin, against three strains of clinically isolated *E. coli*. These synergistic combinations were further investigated in medium with cationic concentrations resembling human blood. Vancomycin was shown to be an ineffective treatment for *E.* coli due to its inability to diffuse through the outer membrane. However, pre-treatment of *E. coli* with sub-inhibitory concentrations of LL37, FK16, or FK13 was shown to significantly decrease the minimum inhibitory concentration of vancomycin, demonstrating their membrane-permeabilizing capabilities. Synergistic combinations were particularly apparent between the antimicrobial peptides and two other membrane-targeting antibiotics, polymyxin B and colistin.

The interaction of LL37, FK16, and FK13 with the outer membrane of bacteria was investigated by measuring the zeta potential of bacterial suspensions. The cationic peptides were shown to neutralize the membrane potential of bacteria at much lower concentrations than an intracellular-targeting antibiotic (vancomycin) with lower net charge. Neutralization efficiency was directly correlated to the net charge of the AMP, with LL37 having a +6 net charge and both FK16 and FK13 having a +4 net charge. The neutralization of *E. coli* liposaccharide molecules, the endotoxin primarily responsible for septic shock, was also investigated via zeta potential.

This thesis explores and introduces information about antimicrobial resistance mechanisms, *E. coli* anatomy and infections, existing treatments, combinatory antibiotic methods, and antimicrobial peptides that was used to guide the research performed. The outcomes of this research suggest further investigation of LL37, FK16, and FK13 in synergistic combination with traditional antibiotics as a promising therapeutic method. Results from this research are compared to related studies in the field. Current hurdles facing the implementation of antimicrobial peptides in clinical settings are discussed. Finally, intentions for future research are presented.

Acknowledgments

Firstly, I would like to thank the group from Worcester Polytechnic Institute who were instrumental in making this research possible. To my advisor, Professor Terri Camesano, for her willingness to take on a part-time master's student from outside her department. Your flexibility with my schedule and receptiveness to my research interests were much appreciated. I'd also like to extend this gratitude to Wenxu Han, who was an excellent and patient resource for a novice in microbiology. Wenxu is a natural mentor, and his introduction to antimicrobial peptides, experimental procedures, and even Chinese filmography (during particularly long incubation periods) always kept this project moving in the right direction. An additional thank you to the advisors on my committee, Professors Danielle Cote and Balaji Panchapakesan, for their time and feedback.

I would also like to thank my team at Saint-Gobain Research North America for their continued support in the pursuit of my MS degree over the past three years. In particular, I would like to thank my managers, Hua Wang and Shuai Liang, for promoting a culture of learning and providing the flexibility possible for me to attend lectures, exams, and laboratory research. I count myself lucky to be a part of team that values and incentivizes professional and academic development.

Of course, I would like to thank my parents, Jim and Kathy Watkins, for their constant love and support since the beginning. The foundation you have provided me allows me to pursue opportunities like this in the first place.

Finally, a big thank you to my fiancé, Victoria Phan. My go-to source for proofreading, motivation, and encouragement throughout my graduate career. I cannot say how much of a difference your fresh meals and warm smiles made at the end of a long day. You will be happy to hear that my primary research interest will be shifting from antimicrobial peptides to wedding venues in the near future.

Contents

Chapter 1: Introduction/Background	1
1.1 Antimicrobial Resistance	1
1.2 Escherichia coli	1
1.2.1 <i>E. coli</i> anatomy	1
1.2.2 <i>E. coli</i> infections	3
1.2.3 E. Coli Resistance	4
1.3 Treatments for infections	5
1.3.1 Current Treatments	5
1.3.2 Combination Strategies	6
1.3.3 Immunotherapy	7
1.4 Antimicrobial Peptides	7
1.4.1 LL37	9
1.4.2 Membrane-Acting Mechanisms	
Chapter 2: Materials/Methods	14
2.1 Materials	14
2.2 Methods	14
2.2.1 Preparation of media	14
2.2.3 Broth microdilution assay	14
2.2.4 Checkerboard assay	
2.2.5 Vancomycin sensitization	
2.2.6 LPS addition	
2.2.7 Zeta potential	
Chapter 3: Results	19
3.1 MIC	
3.1.1 Standard MHB Medium	
3.1.2 Cation-Adjusted MHB Medium	20
3.1.3 LPS Enriched MHB Medium	21
3.2 AMP Synergism	21
3.2.1 Standard MHB Medium	21
3.2.2 Cation-Adjusted MHB Medium	22
3.2 Vancomycin Sensitization	23
3.3 Zeta Potential	25

3.3.1 Bacteria Strains and LPS	26
3.3.2 <i>E. coli</i> neutralization	26
3.3.3 LPS Neutralization	
Chapter 4: Discussion	31
Chapter 5: Conclusions	33
Chapter 6: Future Work	34
References	35

List of Figures

Figure 1. Structure of cell envelope present in <i>E. coli</i> and other gram-negative bacteria
Figure 2. Depiction of a proposed mechanism of interaction between AMPs and a cell membrane
resulting in increased diffusivity of antibiotic compounds into the cell
Figure 3. Barrel-stave model11
Figure 4. Carpet model
Figure 5. Toroidal pore model
Figure 6. Example of a broth microdilution assay used to determine MICs of LL37, FK16, and FK13
against <i>E. coli</i> B78 in standard MHB medium15
Figure 7. Example of a checkerboard assay used to determine FICI of AMP-antibiotic combinations17
Figure 8. Vancomycin MIC after treatments with concentrations of ½ MIC of LL37, FK16, or FK13 at 37°C
for one hour
Figure 9. Schematic representation of the zeta potential of a particle surface
Figure 10. Zeta potential of various strains of <i>E. coli</i> and LPS suspensions in Mg ²⁺ and Ca ²⁺ cation
adjusted water
Figure 11. Zeta potential of various strains of <i>E. coli</i> upon introduction of increasing concentrations of
AMPs and polymyxin B
Figure 12. Zeta potential of various strains of <i>E. coli</i> upon introduction of increasing concentration of
vancomycin
Figure 13. Zeta potential of LPS solution (100 μ g/mL) with addition of increasing concentration of AMPs.
30

List of Tables

Table 1. LL37 and LL37 fragment amino acid sequences.	. 10
Table 2. MICs of antimicrobials against E. coli strains in MHB medium	. 19
Table 3. MICs of antimicrobials against E. coli strains in Mg ²⁺ and Ca ²⁺ cation adjusted MHB medium	.20
Table 4. MICs of peptides against <i>E. coli</i> strains with concentration of 100 µg/mL LPS.	.21
Table 5. Peptide-antibiotic combinations against <i>E. coli</i> strains in MHB medium.	.22
Table 6. Peptide-antibiotic combinations against <i>E. coli</i> strains in Mg ²⁺ and Ca ²⁺ cation adjusted MHB	
medium	.23
Table 7. Reduction in vancomycin MIC after 1-hour treatment with various peptides at ½ MIC	.24

List of Abbreviations

_

Term	Abbreviation
Antimicrobial peptides	AMPs
Centers of Disease Control and Prevention	CDC
Colony forming unit	CFU
Extended spectrum beta-lactamase	ESBL
Extra-intestinal pathogenic E. coli	ExPEC
Food and Drug Administration	FDA
Fractional inhibitory concentration index	FICI
Hemolytic uremic syndrome	HUS
Liposaccharides	LPS
Meningitis-associated E. coli	MNEC
Minimum inhibitory concentration	MIC
Muller-Hinton agar	MHA
Muller-Hinton broth	MHB
N-phenyl-1-napthylamine	NPN
Organisation for Economic Cooperation and Development	OECD
Propidium iodide	PI
Shiga toxin-producing E. coli	STEC
Urinary tract infection	UTI
Uropathogenic E. coli	UPEC
World Health Organization	WHO

Chapter 1: Introduction/Background

1.1 Antimicrobial Resistance

Development of antimicrobial resistance in pathogenic species has been declared a health crisis by several national and international public health agencies such as the Centers of Disease Control and Prevention (CDC) and the World Health Organization (WHO).^{1,2} Antimicrobial resistance is the process by which pathogens including bacteria, fungi, and viruses adapt to antimicrobial treatments that were once effective in inhibiting their growth and infection. Several factors influence the spread of antimicrobial resistance including the misuse or overuse of antibiotics in healthcare, agriculture, and industry. In 2013, the CDC reported greater than two million cases of antibiotic-resistant infections, resulting in over 23,000 deaths and \$20 billion dollars in healthcare costs.³ In 2014, 700,000 deaths were attributed to resistant microbe strains globally with estimations predicting an increase to as high as 10 million deaths in 2050.⁴

The main cause for concern is the manifestation of resistance towards antimicrobials which were previously effective and upon which modern medicinal practices rely. This adaptive resistance is observed after exposure to antibiotic drugs via the processes of mutation, selection, and genetic exchange.^{5,6} Mutation may lead to resistance towards a certain antibiotic by altering the target protein of the antibiotic, increasing production of enzymes which can deactivate the antibiotic, or decreasing permeability and accumulation of the antibiotic within the cell.⁷ Upon exposure to antibiotics, cells which contain beneficial mutations have higher viability and the bacterial population is effectively selected towards resistant strains. Development of resistance within a population can happen quite quickly – even over the course of one antibiotic regimen to treat an infection in a single patient.⁵

However, antimicrobial resistance can also be transferred between bacteria through the process of horizontal gene transfer. Through several mechanisms, genetic material can be passed from one bacteria to another where it can be acquired and incorporated into the genome of a new cell.⁸ In this way, bacteria can gain resistance to a certain antimicrobial without ever being exposed to it. In some cases, this genetic transfer can even be observed between different species of bacteria.

The discovery and implementation of antibiotics was one of the hallmarks of the 20th century, enabling revolutions in medicinal science and procedures. As antibiotic resistance grows, infections that were once considered mild are more frequently becoming life threatening as effective treatments become limited. The current pipeline for development and implementation of new drugs with efficacy against resistant strains is unable to keep up with emerging bacterial resistance across the globe. As a result, international experts are calling for global surveillance of drug resistance, reduction of unnecessary antibiotic use, investment towards the development of new treatments, and research into the optimization of existing treatments.⁴

1.2 Escherichia coli

1.2.1 E. coli anatomy

E. coli is a rod-shaped, gram-negative bacterium and, as such, shares several distinctive structural features with other species in this class. This includes the presence of a membrane envelope formed by three main structures: 1) the outer membrane, 2) the periplasmic space, and 3) the inner membrane.⁹ A schematic representation of the membrane envelope is provided in Figure 1. The size of a typical *E. coli* is about 2µm in length and 0.5µm in diameter.¹⁰



Figure 1. Structure of the cell envelope present in *E. coli* and other gram-negative bacteria. "202209 Gram Negative Bacteria" by DataBase Center for Life Science (DBCLS) licensed under CC BY 4.0/adapted from original.¹¹

The outer membrane regulates interaction between the bacteria and its external environment. This membrane serves as a selective barrier, keeping out antibiotics, hydrophobic molecules, and other toxins while allowing for the passage of small molecules critical for cellular processes. It is due to this impermeable membrane that gram-negative bacteria can survive in harsh conditions such as the intestines and are generally more resistant to antibiotics compared to gram-positive bacteria.^{12,13} Liposaccharides (LPS), which are present only on the exterior face of the outer membrane, are generally attributed towards many of the properties of the outer membrane. These tightly packed, negatively charged molecules contribute to the barrier properties of the membrane. LPS-deficiency has long been associated with increased susceptibility towards antibiotics.^{14–16} Additionally, LPS is an endotoxin which produces a strong immunological response towards human infections. At high enough concentrations during an infection, LPS may result in septic shock. The outer membrane also contains transport structures called porins or β -barrels. These porins facilitate diffusion of small, hydrophilic molecules typically less than 500-600 Da.¹⁷

Moving inward, the periplasm is comprised of a viscous fluid area located between the outer membrane and inner membrane. The periplasm helps to regulate diffusion of molecules into the cell and houses degradative enzymes. Also located within the periplasmic space is the peptidoglycan cell wall. This rigid protein layer acts as an exoskeleton, giving *E. coli* its signature rod-like shape, and stabilizes the cell by preventing lysis when the bacteria is in dilute medium.¹³

The inner membrane is a phospholipid bilayer within which are located several proteins enabling smallmolecule transport and other cellular functions. Functions performed within the inner membrane include those associated with energy production, protein transport, and lipid biosynthesis.^{9,13} The cytoplasm comprises most of the inner-most volume of bacteria. The cytoplasm facilitates diffusion of signaling molecules and solutes. It is within the cytoplasm that nucleoid DNA is stored, and ribosomes produce proteins. It is also within the cytoplasm that binary fission initiates the bacterial reproductive process.¹⁸

1.2.2 E. coli infections

Non-pathogenic *E. coli* is naturally found in the gastrointestinal tract of humans. However, several strains are known to be pathogenic and are attributed to infection of the urinary tract (UTI), bloodstream, and central nervous system leading to such conditions as cystitis, diarrhea, hemolytic uremic syndrome (HUS), and sepsis.^{19–21} The severity of *E. coli* infections varies according to the patient, the *E. coli* strain, and the strain's resistance to antibiotics. Pathogenic strains of *E. coli* typically possess phenotypical differences from non-pathogenic strains which facilitate adhesion and colonization in infection sites such as the intestines or urinary tract. These structures, called adhesins, are usually small, fibrillar, hair-like forms ranging from 2-10 nm in diameter called fimbriae or fibrillae. Factors dictating the symptoms of infections are determined by the release of a variety of toxins produced by pathogenic *E. coli* strains²⁰

Most commonly, *E. coli* is associated with infections of the gastrointestinal tract acquired from contaminated food and water. Shiga toxin-producing *E. coli* (STEC) are among the most virulent strains targeting the intestinal system with symptoms including vomiting, stomach pain, and bloody diarrhea. Persistent infections and the release of large quantities of Shiga-toxin may even progress to the life threating condition of HUS. In general, gastrointestinal infections are common but not particularly fatal. In 2010, WHO estimated that STEC strains caused over 1 million infections resulting in 100 deaths.²² In the period of 2003 – 2012, the most common and severe transmissions in the United States were foodborne; mostly originating from consumption of beef.¹⁹ Transmission is commonly attributed to unhygienic consumption of contaminated food through the fecal-oral route.²³ In addition to STEC strains, there are six other pathotypes associated with diarrheagenic infection of the intestines or colon.²¹

Extra-intestinal pathogenic *E. coli (ExPEC)* strains target areas outside of the gastrointestinal tract. Some strains of *E.coli*, known as meningitis-associated *E.coli* (MNEC), cause meningitis or sepsis via infection of the central nervous system or the blood.²⁰ Sepsis is a serious condition categorized by an uncontrolled inflammatory response towards infection of the bloodstream. LPS is the endotoxin primarily responsible for septic responses towards gram-negative bacteria. Significant infection of the bloodstream from existing infection sites (such as a UTI) or when introduced from an external source (such as contaminated surgical tools). The mortality rate for sepsis is high (>30%) and fast identification and treatment is critical. Mortality rate increases by approximately 6% for every hour without administration of an antimicrobial treatment.²⁴ Thus, the prevalence of resistant strains severely limits the ability to timely and effectively treat sepsis. *E. coli* is responsible for the majority of sepsis cases in infant and elderly populations.²⁵

Neonatal meningitis is associated with inflammation of the membranes of the brain and spinal cord. It is particularly fatal in newborn children. In the US, 20-40% of neonatal meningitis cases are caused by ExPEC strains. Neonatal infections are typically acquired during birth via transmission of bacterial colonies from the mother or during post-natal surgical procedures.^{26,27}

Uropathogenic *E. coli* (UPEC) strains target the urinary tract and are responsible for an estimated 80-90% of UTI cases and excess of \$1.6 billion in yearly medical expenses in the United States^{23,27,28} One study estimates that almost 50% of women and 12% of men will experience at least one UTI, with 25% of infections resulting in a recurrent case.²⁹ UTIs typically begin with colonization of the urethra, where UPEC colonies can then ascend to the bladder, which is the most common site of infection. UPEC strains adhere to epithelial cells and often form persistent biofilms.³⁰ Even after successful treatment of an infection, reservoirs of uninhibited UPEC may re-emerge and cause recurrent infections. In fact, recurrent infections

are not uncommon, with approximately 27% of women experiencing a recurrent infection within 6 months and 44% within one year. It is suspected that reservoirs of UPEC strains may persist within the fecal flora and become a source of reinfection after successful elimination from the urinary tract.³¹ Particularly serious infections may progress to the kidneys.

1.2.3 E. Coli Resistance

As a gram-negative bacterium, *E. coli* is intrinsically resistant towards antibiotics with intracellular targets that cannot permeate the outer membrane. For example, vancomycin and penicillin G are both antibiotics which target proteins essential for peptidoglycan cell wall synthesis. These antibiotics are generally effective for treatment of gram-positive bacteria, but are ineffective at therapeutic levels against *E. coli*. ^{5,12,23} In the case of vancomycin, its large structure (1450 Da) exceeds the size exclusion limit of porins in the outer membrane (approximately 500-600 Da).^{17,32} On the other hand, penicillin G has a smaller structure (334 Da) but it's hydrophobic nature limits permeation through the outer membrane. In general, hydrophobic molecules are repelled by LPS, and thus have limited ability to diffuse through the phospholipid bilayer.³³ Development of penicillin analogues containing amphiphilic substitutions (such as ampicillin) improves outer membrane permeation, but adaptive resistance has begun to limit their effectivity as well.³⁴

Antibiotics effective against *E. coli* must be able to either permeate or target the outer membrane. Small scaffold hydrophilic or amphiphilic antibiotics are able to access the interior of the cell through porins. An example of this class includes ampicillin, but, as discussed further below, its efficacy is threatened by the emergence of bacteria strains producing beta-lactamase enzymes.³³ Membrane targeting drugs are generally less common, but act by disrupting the barrier properties of the outer membrane. Cationic peptides such as polymyxin B and colistin (polymyxin E) belong to this family of antibiotics.³⁵

In 2019, the CDC categorized extended-spectrum beta-lactamase (ESBL)-producing Enterobacteriaceae, including *E. coli*, as serious infectious threats due to growing antibiotic resistance.¹ Beta-lactamase is associated with resistance towards a broad-range of beta-lactam antibiotics including penicillins, cephalosporins, and monobactams. Up-regulation of beta-lactamase results in enzyme mediated cleavage of beta-lactam based antibiotics. Another pathway towards beta-lactam resistance has been identified as a suppression of the expression of porins, effectively limiting permeability through the outer membrane.³³

Identification of multi-drug resistant *E. coli* has been on the rise across the globe with presence in clinical environments, animal populations, food products, and municipal waste systems.^{23,36,37} Growing resistance in *E. coli* has also been identified for most classes of therapeutic antibiotics including carbapenems, aminoglycosides, fluoroquinolones, and polymyxins.³⁸ These findings are alarming due to the overwhelming reliance of these antibiotic drugs to treat infections from *E. coli* and other gram-negative bacteria. Thus, identifying strategies to both limit the spread of antibiotic resistance and combat strains with increased viability is paramount.

Antimicrobial resistance level in a particular country has been strongly correlated with the country's participation in the Organisation for Economic Cooperation and Development (OECD). Countries participating in the OECD are often more developed, and access to antibiotics is typically regulated by medical prescription. Countries outside the OECD may permit unrestricted sale of antibiotics over the counter. A pediatric study performed in 2015 revealed that the prevalence of *E. coli* resistance was higher

for every measured antibiotic in non-OPEC countries than in OPEC countries, highlighting the importance of regulation to limit antibiotic resistance.³⁹

1.3 Treatments for infections

1.3.1 Current Treatments

The use of antibiotics in clinical treatments varies according to the type and severity of infection as well as regional regulations, availability, and cost. Factors dictating administration include patient age, sex, existing allergies, identification of the microbial isolate, potential interactions with other drugs, and regional antimicrobial resistance. Some common prescriptions for *E. coli* include β -lactams (penicillin and related compounds), trimethoprim, quinolones, aminoglycosides, tetracyclines, and nitrofurantoin.^{40,41} Most treatments are administered orally, but some can be introduced via intravenous injection for serious cases or for patients in hospital environments.

UPEC strains are among the most commonly treated with antibiotics, as they are responsible for approximately 80% of UTIs, and 50% of hospital acquired infections.⁴⁰ Selection of the proper antibiotics and regimen is very important, as insufficient treatment can leave reservoirs of UPEC in the bladder becoming a source for recurrent infection.⁴¹ Typical prescription regimens of uncomplicated UTIs last about 3-7 days depending on the selection of antibiotic. Antimicrobial prophylaxis has been administered for patients with histories of recurrent infections for periods of months to years.^{30,31} Interestingly, consumption of cranberry juice has been shown to impede the function of adhesins in UPEC strains which may decrease the risk of UTI infections.^{42,43}

Unfortunately, because antibiotic use is systematic in the global treatment of UTIs, antimicrobial resistance for most first-line treatments is on the rise. Resistance to ampicillin was found in 36 - 54% of cases in the United States. Co-trimoxazole (a combination of trimethoprim and sulfamethoxazole) is among the most commonly prescribed treatment for UTIs worldwide, but resistance was found in 30% - 70% of pediatric infections.³⁹

Antibiotic use for gastrointestinal infections, including those caused by STEC, is more controversial. The CDC does not recommend antibiotics for STEC infections, as it may stimulate production or release of shiga-like toxins and increase the risk of life-threating HUS.⁴⁴ Despite this, antibiotic treatment is not uncommon, occurring in approximately one-third of HUS cases.⁴⁵ Unfortunately, although clinical antibiotic use is less common than with UTI infection, antimicrobial resistance is still on the rise for STEC strains due to overuse of antibiotics in the food industry. Common STEC strains can be found in the gastrointestinal tracts of livestock, thus antibiotic use in animal produce has been found to lead to resistance in human pathogens.⁴⁶

The membrane targeting drugs, polymyxin B and colistin, are considered last resort drugs due to their ability to combat *E. coli* infections with multiple drug resistances. Their use is considered dire due to significant and adverse nephrotoxicity and neurotoxicity effects.⁴⁷ Despite the significant risks, use of polymyxin B and colistin is growing in recent years due to the rise of carbapenem-resistant Enterobacteriaceae. Since 2015, the Food and Drug Administration (FDA) has approved four new drugs targeting these resistant strains with increased efficacy and lower toxicity compared to the polymyxins, yet polymyxin B and colistin were still used in 28% of treatments in 2019. The adoption of these new drugs is likely inhibited by cost, with a 1580% - 4800% price increase for a 14-day regimen compared to colistin or polymyxin B.⁴⁸ This highlights the societal and economic need for the exploration and development of

new therapeutic strategies to combat antibiotic resistant *E. coli* strains. Alternatives to traditional antibiotics have been proposed in the forms of immunotherapy, bacterial vaccines, biofilm inhibitors, antimicrobial peptides (AMPs), and combination strategies.⁴⁰

1.3.2 Combination Strategies

Combination therapies offer a promising route to combating antibiotic resistant bacteria. One reason is that it offers the potential to use already existing and developed antibiotic treatments in new and effective ways. This is significant, both because drug development and approval are lengthy and costly procedures, but also because the rate of new antibiotic development is slowing.⁴⁹ Secondly, successful combination strategies, particularly synergistic combinations, show several advantages over traditional therapies: 1) synergistic combinations lead to higher antimicrobial efficacy at lower dosages; 2) it is much more challenging for bacteria to acquire resistance therapies with multiple cellular targets; 3) lower concentrations of toxic compounds lead to lower cytotoxic effects; 4) in cases where the infecting species has not been identified, combination therapies provide a wider range of efficacy.⁵⁰ Thus, synergistic combinations have been a growing research focus for antibiotic resistant therapies in recent years.

Antibiotic combination is not a new concept. Synergistic combinations still in use for *E. coli* infections today, such as the combination of trimethoprim and sulfonamide (co-trimoxazole), were developed in the 1950s and 60s, and show increased efficacy compared to either drug alone.^{39,50,51} However, advances in the understanding of antibiotic mechanisms have led to proposals for smarter design in combination development. For example, it has been found that treatments are generally less susceptible to antibiotic resistance when they target multiple genes or the cellular products of multiple genes, rather than a single gene or protein.⁵² Antimicrobial combinations approved by the FDA in recent years for the treatment of infections caused by gram-negative bacteria include Zerbaxa and Avycaz. Zerbaxa is a combination of ceftolozane (a beta-lactam antimicrobial) and tazobactam (a beta-lactamase inhibitor) approved for use in 2014.⁵³ Avycaz is a similar antimicrobial combination between ceftazidime (a beta-lactam antimicrobial) and avibactam (a beta-lactamase inhibitor) that was approved in 2015.⁵⁴

Several reviews have adopted nomenclature to describe the interactions between drug combinations as congruous, syncretic, coalistic, additive, or antagonistic.^{50,55,56} Congruous, syncretic, and coalistic combinations are all examples of synergistic combinations via differing mechanisms. Congruous combinations are those between drugs which target separate essential genes or cellular components. An example of this is co-trimoxazole, which targets two different genes associated with folate synthesis.⁵² Congruent combinations are by far the most commonly used and historically successful antibiotic combinations. Coalistic combinations are those between a compound that targets an essential cellular component, and one that targets a non-essential cellular component. In other words, a synergistic combination between one compound with intrinsic antibiotic efficacy and one compound without intrinsic antibiotic efficacy. These combinations are recently receiving attention in addressing β -lactamase producing *E. coli* strains showing multi-drug resistance. In this case, molecules inhibiting β -lactamase production or function are able to re-sensitize *E. coli* to β -lactam drugs (such as the cases of Zerbaxa and Avycaz).⁵⁰ Finally, coalistic combinations are antibiotic combinations between two compounds which generally do not produce antibiotic effects alone. These combinations are very difficult to identify, and therefore are relatively uncommon. In terms of non-synergistic combinations, additive combinations are generally less desirable as they provide essentially no interaction or advantage. Antagonistic combinations should be actively avoided, as they can partially or fully suppress the antibiotic properties of one or both compounds.

Combinations between two previously separate, but well understood and clinically approved antibiotic drugs have dominated the practice of drug combination historically. Now, in efforts to expand and improve antibiotic approaches, new combinations are being investigated between traditional antibiotics and new classes of treatments including antimicrobial peptides,⁵⁷ bacteriophages,⁵⁸ and inorganic nanoparticles.⁵⁹ However, antibiotic combinations still need to be heavily monitored to prevent unwanted negative effects. In regard to patient safety, unexpected toxicological consequences of antibiotic combinations must be thoroughly scrutinized. In addition, regulatory approval must be strongly administered, as ineffective antimicrobial combinations may lead to increased rates of sub-inhibitory antibiotic exposure and accelerated antibiotic resistance in bacteria.⁵⁰

1.3.3 Immunotherapy

Many of the current concerns surrounding the prevalence of antimicrobial resistance can be attributed to the reliance of therapeutic treatment on antibiotics and the lack of effective treatment alternatives. Therefore, there is an interest in developing therapeutic approaches which have significantly diversified mechanisms of action. Immunotherapy is an approach whereby the intervention mechanism does not directly kill bacteria, but boosts or restores the natural immune response to infection.⁶⁰ This can be achieved through various strategies. For example, some bacteria can take advantage of immunosuppressive signaling pathways (e.g. immune checkpoints) to reduce and subvert the immune response during infection. An immunotherapy strategy called an "immune checkpoint blockade" works to reduce this effect and maintain a proper immune response during the infection period by introducing blocking antibodies or other inhibitor molecules to repress this inhibition.⁶¹

Immunotherapy may also take the form of cytokine modulation. Cytokines are messenger molecules which play an important role in immunomodulation. Cytokine therapies are recently receiving attention in the treatment of sepsis, where ensuring proper function of white blood cells while simultaneously preventing hyper-inflammation is critical.^{60,62} A third and relatively recent immunotherapy strategy may be termed as cellular therapy. In this approach host immune cells (including T cells and macrophages) are genetically modified in order to impart attributes that promote bacterial recognition and interaction, or aid against the immunosuppression pathways of bacteria. These modified cells are then introduced into the infected host to boost the immune response. Already, modified T cells and macrophages have shown increased ability to combat infections of *S. Typhimurium, K. pneumoniae*, MRSA, and *P. aeruginosa*.⁶⁰

Immunotherapy represents a novel treatment pathway towards bacterial infections. It is attractive, in part, due to its fundamental difference from antibiotic treatment and subsequent possibility to subvert antimicrobial resistance. However, there are still several hurdles that impede its adoption. Clinical studies using immunotherapy for the treatment of cancer are currently very active, however, very few trials are underway in the treatment of sepsis or bacterial infection.⁶³ In addition, more research is needed to better understand the use of immunotherapy for bacterial infections, including potential interference or interaction with traditional antibiotics treatments and the potential to exacerbate the risk of sepsis through increased inflammatory responses.⁶⁰

1.4 Antimicrobial Peptides

AMPs are innate components of the immune systems shared by a multitude of organisms including humans. They are short, amphipathic, cationic molecules that are present in a variety of structures

depending on their environment and function. Primarily, AMPs function as antimicrobial agents or serve a role in the modulation of inflammation in areas of infection.^{64,65} Interest in AMPs mostly stems from their interactions with gram-negative bacteria. The antimicrobial mechanism of most AMPs is largely attributed to their binding and subsequent alteration of the permeability and stability of the outer membrane.^{17,57,66,67}

Positively charged AMPs are electrostatically attracted to negatively charged LPS and other lipids on the outer membrane of bacteria, allowing for efficient binding to the membrane surface. Here, owing to the amphipathic nature of AMPs, they are able to interact, penetrate into, and disrupt the phospholipid bilayer. This suppresses the barrier function of the outer membrane, rapidly leading to increased permeability and cell lysis.⁶⁸ Due to performance against a wide range of microbes including gram-positive and gram-negative bacteria, fungi, and even viruses, many AMPs are now being subjected to clinical trials as therapeutic agents.^{65,69}

The interaction with the cell membrane is what makes AMPs promising as a class of antibiotics. Unlike traditional antibiotics, which often target specific metabolic processes within the cell, AMPs perform a nonspecific interaction with the membrane. It is for this reason that many researchers propose bacteria have less threat of developing antibiotic resistance to AMPs.⁵⁷ In combination with traditional antibiotics, the mechanism whereby AMPs disrupt the barrier performance of the outer membrane and promote greater uptake of traditional antibiotics has led to identification of several synergistic pathways.⁶⁵ A general mechanism for this is displayed in Figure 2. This mechanism will be explored in greater detail in section

1.4.2 Membrane-Acting Mechanisms.

AMPs do have some disadvantages which must be understood and addressed before widespread adoption. AMP selectivity and toxicity against bacteria cells versus host organism cells (eukaryotic cells) is not well understood and potentially threatening. AMPs can be unstable in physiological conditions, especially in the presence of proteases. In addition, the manufacture and cold storage requirements of AMPs are expensive.^{57,65,69,70} Due to cytotoxicity concerns and degradation in vivo, many clinical studies have been limited to topical applications.⁷¹ While many AMPs are being studied in clinical trials, very few have reached the market due to these significant limitations. Steps are being taken to address these issues including chemical modification of AMPs to increase stability and reduce toxicity. Synthetic manufacture of shorter AMP derivatives over full length AMP compounds is one strategy to assist in scalability and affordability.⁶⁵



Figure 2. Depiction of a proposed mechanism of interaction between AMPs and the cell membrane resulting in increased diffusivity of antibiotic compounds into the cell. Reproduced with permission of John Wiley and Sons.⁶⁵

1.4.1 LL37

LL37 is an α -helical structured AMP named for its 37 amino acid sequence with two leading leucine residues. It is the only human AMP derived from the cathelicidin family of peptides. At physiological pH, LL37 has a net charge of +6 and 70-80% α -helical structure with a disordered region on the N-terminus of the peptide. α -helical structure is generally attributed towards the mechanism of interaction with the membrane and antimicrobial efficacy.^{72,73}

LL37 has garnered attention from researchers due to its natural participation in human immunity and dual role as both an antimicrobial agent and inflammation modulator. The precursor gene of LL37 is found in high concentrations following skin infections and LL37 has been proven to display broad spectrum antimicrobial activity, high LPS binding affinity, and synergistic activity with traditional antibiotics.^{73,74} In addition to destabilizing the outer membrane of gram-negative bacteria, recent research indicates that LL37 also targets intracellular compounds, inhibiting gene expression and protein transport.^{75,76} This behavior may contribute to antimicrobial efficacy, but is overshadowed by the membrane permeabilizing

and lysis mechanisms. In order to study this phenomenon, induction of LL37 into the cell must be accomplished via shuttle vectors in order to avoid membrane destruction.⁷⁵

Limitations of LL37 include its large size (leading to high costs of synthesis) and low cell selectivity (leading to host cytotoxicity). These drawbacks have limited the clinical development and testing of LL37. Only two clinical trials in the United States have attempted to use LL37 as an interventional therapeutic for various conditions. A Phase 1-2 study (NCT02225366) attempted intratumoral injections of LL37 to patients with melanoma to stimulate an immune response to the disease.⁷⁷ The trial only consisted of three patients, with 2/3 treatments showing efficacy and 2/3 patients showing non-serious adverse effects. A different Phase 2 study (NCT04098562) is evaluating the efficacy of topical LL37 creams on controlling infection and inflammation of diabetic foot ulcers.⁷⁸ No results have been posted for this study.

In order to overcome the drawbacks of LL37 for therapeutic applications, fragments and chemically modified analogues of LL37 have been developed.⁷⁴ Short chain AMP fragments are advantageous because they can preserve the functionality of the full-length peptide, but the synthesis pathway is less costly to manufacture. Studies on LL37 fragments have revealed that antimicrobial efficacy in LL37 is primarily attributed to amino acid residues 17-32.⁷³ FK16 and FK13 are two LL37 fragments derived from residues within this region. FK16 corresponds to amino acid residues 17-32 while FK13 corresponds to amino acid residues 17-29. Both structures adopt a nearly perfect α -helical structure at physiological pH.⁷³ The amino acid sequence of LL37 and two derived fragments, FK16 and FK13, studied in this work are given in Table 1.

Indeed, FK16 and FK13 have been shown to display antimicrobial efficacy towards gram-negative bacterial and, additionally, display higher cell selectivity towards bacteria and lower cytotoxicity towards mammalian cells compared to LL37.^{74,79} LL37 has a hemolytic concentration causing 50% lysis of human blood cells (HC₅₀) of 176 µg/mL, while FK13 does not display this behavior at concentrations >250 µg/mL.⁷⁴ Furthermore, LL37 was shown to have toxicity towards human corneal epithelial cells with an EC₅₀ value of 43 µg/mL while the EC₅₀ values for FK16 and FK13 were both >200 µg/mL.⁷⁹ Further chemical modification of LL37 fragments has been successful in improving cell selectivity and LPS binding while preserving membrane permeabilization performance of the full-length peptide.⁷⁴ FK16 and FK13 have shown synergistic effects against gram-negative *P. aeruginosa* when combined with vancomycin, an antibiotic which is generally not effective against gram-negative bacteria due to low permeability through the outer membrane.⁷⁹ All of these properties make LL37 fragments particularly promising as therapeutic agents against bacterial infections.

Table 1. LL37 and LL37-derived fragment amino acid s	sequences. F	Red text indicates	a positively	charged	residue	and
blue text indicates a negatively charged residue. ^{72,73}						

Peptide	LL37 Fragment	Sequence	Net Charge
LL37	LL37 (1-37)	LLGDFFRKSK-EKIGKEFKRI-VQRIKDFLRN-LVPRTES	+6
FK16	LL37 (17-32)	FKRIVQRIKDFLRNLV	+4
FK13	LL37 (17-29)	FKRIVQRIKDFLR	+4

1.4.2 Membrane-Acting Mechanisms

 α -helical AMPs interact with bacterial membranes in several different ways. In the following sections, some of the more well-defined mechanisms will be explored. Starting from low concentrations, AMPs bind to a lipid bilayer in a parallel direction, with the hydrophobic portion of the amphiphilic structure orienting towards the lipid head.⁸⁰ As the concentration increases, the AMPs interact with each other and with the lipid bilayer according to several defined mechanisms.

Barrel-Stave



Figure 3. Barrel-stave model. Bundles of AMPs insert into the membrane and create a perpendicularly oriented transmembrane pore. Blue and red colors represent hydrophobic and hydrophilic portions of the AMP, respectively. Figure adapted from reference ⁶⁶.

The barrel-stave mechanism is defined by the formation of "stave-like" transmembrane pores with the antimicrobial peptide aligned perpendicularly to the lipid bilayer. In this case, the hydrophobic portion of the AMP is aligned towards the lipid bilayer, creating a hydrophilic channel which increases the permeability of the membrane.





Figure 4. Carpet model. High concentrations of AMPs blanket the surface of the membrane. Disruption of the membrane surface leads to the formation of micelles. Blue and red colors represent hydrophobic and hydrophilic portions of the AMP, respectively. Figure adapted from reference ⁶⁶.

In the carpet model, AMPs are described as having a "detergent-like" effect.⁸¹ Peptides are prone to align parallel to the membrane surface. At high enough concentration, AMPs begin to reorient, disrupting the underlying membrane and allowing for further penetration. At critical concentrations, micelles form and begin to break away from the larger bilayer structure, forming defects and holes. This mechanism can be identified by the presence of phospholipid fragments in bacterial solution.

Toroidal Model



Figure 5. Toroidal pore model. AMPs penetrate and distort the lipid bilayer, creating toroidal channels lined by both hydrophobic lipid heads and hydrophilic portions of the AMP. Blue and red colors represent hydrophobic and hydrophilic portions of the AMP, respectively. Figure adapted from reference ⁶⁶

The toroidal pore model is similar to the barrel-stave model, except that the hydrophobic portion of the AMP interacts exclusively with the lipid head of the membrane. Insertion of the AMP into the lipid bilayer results in bending of the monolayer in order to form a curved pore.⁶⁵ The toroidal pore is lined by the hydrophobic lipid head and the hydrophilic region of the AMP. It is via this method that the human-derived cathelicidin AMP, LL37, is proposed to interact with bacterial membranes.⁸²

Chapter 2: Materials/Methods

2.1 Materials

Three *E. coli* strains were obtained from clinical isolates for study. *E. coli* B37, *E. coli* B73, and *E. coli* B78 were obtained from UTI patients at VA Medical Center (Minneapolis, MN) and stored at -80°C. *E. coli* B37 and *E. coli* B78 are known to have intermediate resistance to treatments of ampicillin / sulfamethoxazole. *E. coli* B73 had shown resistance to treatments of trimethoprim / sulfamethoxazole.⁴³

E. coli strains were cultured in Muller-Hinton broth (MHB) purchased from Sigma-Aldrich (St. Louis, MO) and on Mueller-Hinton agar (MHA) purchased from Hardy Diagnostics (Santa Maria, CA). LL37, FK16, and FK13 were purchased from Anaspec, Inc. (Fremont, CA). Vancomycin, polymyxin B, and colistin were purchased from Sigma-Aldrich (St. Louis, MO).

0.2 µm sterilization filters (Whatman[™] Puradisc[™] 30/0.2 CA S, Cytiva, Marlborough, MA) and 1 mL syringes (Luer-Lock[™], BD, Franklin Lakes, NJ) were used in preparation of sterile stock solutions. 0.5 McFarland Standard (Hardy Diagnostics, Santa Maria, CA) was used for the standardization of bacterial suspensions. Assays were performed in 96 well polypropylene cell culture plates obtained from Corning Incorporated (Somerville, MA). LPS from *E. coli* O55:B5 was purchases from Sigma-Aldrich (St. Louis, MO).

2.2 Methods

2.2.1 Preparation of media

MHA plates were prepared according to manufacturer specifications. 38 g/L of dehydrated MHA media was completely dissolved in deionized water. The suspension was autoclaved at 121 °C for 15-30 minutes. Upon cooling, the media was poured into petri dishes to a thickness of approximately 4mm. Prepared agar plates were stored at 4 °C.

E. coli strains were removed from storage at -80 $^{\circ}$ C for inoculation. Bacteria was spread evenly across the agar surface. The inoculated agar plate was incubated at 37 $^{\circ}$ C for 18-24 hours. Inoculated plates were stored at 4 $^{\circ}$ C until use.

For suspensions, MHB media was prepared according to manufacturer specifications. 21 g/L of dehydrated MHB media was dissolved in deionized water. Cation-adjusted MHB medium was also prepared to better reflect cation concentrations in human blood. For cation-adjusted MHB medium, CaCl₂ and MgCl₂ were added to reach final concentration of 20 mg/L Ca²⁺ and 10 mg/L Mg²⁺. The suspensions were autoclaved at 121 °C for 15 minutes. MHB media was stored at 4 °C until use.

2.2.3 Broth microdilution assay

Minimum inhibitory concentration (MIC) of antibiotics and AMPs was determined according to published methods.⁸³ MHB media was inoculated via colonies from MHA plates. Inoculated MHB was incubated overnight at 37 °C overnight to achieve log phase growth. Incubation was facilitated in a Tissue Culture Roller Drum TC-7 (New Brunswick Scientific Co., Inc) at 40 rpm.

AMPs and antibiotics were dissolved in autoclaved deionized water and filtered with a 0.2 μ m filter to create sterile stock solutions. The solutions were stored at the appropriate temperatures according to manufacturer guidelines. Antimicrobial stock solutions were used to prepare two-fold serial dilutions in 96-well polypropylene microtiter plates. 10 μ l of antimicrobial solutions were placed in each well and the serial dilution was performed. The serial dilution was accomplished by pipette mixing the stock solution

in a 1:1 ratio with water, using the diluted solution to pipette mix the next well in a 1:1 ratio, and progressing as such so that each successive well contains an antibiotic concentration equal to ½ the concentration of the previous well.

A spectrophotometer (Genesys 20, Thermo ScientificTM) was used to measure the optical density of the bacterial suspensions at 600 nm (OD₆₀₀). Using McFarland Standard No. 0.5, bacterial suspensions were diluted in MHB to an initial concentration of approximately 1.5 x 10⁸ CFU/mL followed by subsequent dilution to the desired concentration. 90 μ l of diluted bacterial suspension was added to each 10 μ L antimicrobial solution within the 96-well plate and mixed thoroughly via pipette mixing. The final concentration of bacteria in each well was approximately 5 x 10⁵ CFU/mL.

The inoculated plates were incubated at 37 °C for 20 hours. The plates were visually inspected, and the MIC was determined as the lowest antimicrobial concentration at which no visible *E. coli* growth could be identified. A representation of this method is provided in Figure 6 below. Each experiment was repeated in triplicate. If the MIC results differed between experiments, or if contamination of wells within the plate was suspected, additional repetitions were added for analysis.



Figure 6. Example of a broth microdilution assay used to determine MICs of LL37, FK16, and FK13 against *E. coli* B78 in standard MHB medium. Two-fold serial dilutions were performed from stock solutions. The MIC was determined as the lowest concentration for which no visible growth of *E. coli* could be observed (highlighted in orange boxes).

2.2.4 Checkerboard assay

A checkerboard assay was used to investigate the effects of AMP-antibiotic combinations. The fractional inhibitory concentration index (FICI) was used to determine whether combinations displayed synergistic effects.^{50,84} A two-fold serial dilution of antibiotic solutions was performed to prepare 10 μ L of antibiotic solutions in decreasing concentrations to a 96-well polypropylene plate. The two-fold serial dilution was performed according to the method described in **Section 2.2.3**. To each well containing antibiotic solution, 10 μ L of AMP solution at a concentration of ¼ MIC was added. *E. coli* suspensions were prepared as described in **Section 2.2.3**. 80 μ L of *E. coli* suspensions were added to the AMP-antibiotic combination wells for a final bacteria concentration of 5 x 10⁵ CFU/mL. The inoculated plate was then incubated at 37 °C overnight and the new MIC was determined as the lowest antimicrobial concentration at which no visible *E. coli* growth could be identified. Experiments were performed in triplicate.

Synergism of AMP-antibiotic combinations were determined via visual assessment. Synergy was determined using the FICI, the equation for which is shown below: ⁸⁵

$$FICI = \frac{MIC \text{ of } A \text{ in combination with } B}{MIC \text{ of } A} + \frac{MIC \text{ of } B \text{ in combination with } A}{MIC \text{ of } B}$$

FICI of \leq 0.5 indicates a synergistic combination. FICI between 0.5 – 4.0 indicates no interaction. FICI > 4.0 indicates an antagonistic combination. ⁸⁴ An example of a checkerboard assay experiment is given in Figure 7.



Figure 7. Example of a checkerboard assay used to determine FICI of AMP-antibiotic combinations. FK16 and FK13 combinations shown for *E. coli* B73. MICs are shown in orange boxes.

2.2.5 Vancomycin sensitization

Sensitization of *E. coli* strains to vancomycin after treatment with AMPs was investigated to support synergistic findings. *E. coli* suspensions were prepared in MHB medium according to the procedure described in **Section 2.2.3**. *E. coli* suspensions were diluted to a concentration of 1×10^6 CFU/mL. AMPs were introduced into this suspension at a concentration equal to ½ MIC. The AMP-treated *E. coli* suspensions were incubated at 37 °C for one hour alongside untreated controls. A two-fold dilution of vancomycin was performed to add 10 µL solutions of decreasing concentrations to a 96-well plate. 90µL of AMP-treated and untreated controls were added to the vancomycin wells for a final bacteria concentration of 5×10^5 CFU/mL. The new MIC of vancomycin after treatment with AMPs was determined as previously described. The experiment was performed in triplicate.

In order to investigate the impact of the three AMP treatments on the sensitization of vancomycin, an ordinary one-way ANOVA was performed on the resulting MIC values. This type of analysis is useful in investigating the effects of one factor (AMP treatment) on one dependent variable (MIC). The null hypothesis of this test is that the mean MIC value of all AMP treatments and the control are identical. However, this analysis has a limitation in that it cannot distinguish which treatment, if any, is different from the others. Therefore, Dunnett's multiple comparison was used as a post hoc test to compare the mean MIC value of each AMP treatment against the mean MIC of the control. The result of this analysis

reports a P value, with a low P value indicating a high probability of statistical difference between the treated group and the control group.

2.2.6 LPS addition

The role of LPS on cell viability was investigated by adding LPS extract to *E. coli* suspensions and determining the effect on MIC. LPS was dissolved directly into deionized water. The procedure for determination of MIC was repeated, however, LPS was added to each well in the 96-well plate at a concentration of 100 μ g/mL. All other steps remained the same. The MICs of AMPs were determined after the addition of LPS via visual assessment. Experiments were performed in triplicate.

2.2.7 Zeta potential

The zeta potential of bacterial solutions and LPS solutions before and after additions of antibiotics were measured to investigate LPS binding and neutralization potentials. *E. coli* strains were incubated in MHB or cation-adjusted MHB medium at 37 °C overnight to reach log phase growth. The suspensions were washed before zeta potential measurements. The suspensions were centrifuged at 4000 rpm for 5-minutes before the supernatant was removed and the bacteria was re-suspended in deionized water or cation-adjusted deionized water. This washing procedure was repeated two times. Following washing, the *E. coli* suspensions (now dispersed in water) were diluted to 1 x 10⁶ CFU/mL. Zeta potential was determined by adding *E. coli* suspensions to a folded capillary cell (DTS1070, Malvern Instruments, Inc.) and measured using a Zetasizer Nano-ZS ZEN 3600 (Malvern Instruments, Inc.). The effect of AMPs and antibiotics on the zeta potential of *E. coli* strains was investigated by adding various concentrations to the bacterial suspensions. Similarly, *E. coli* LPS extract was dissolved in deionized water or cation-adjusted water or a concentration of 100 µg/mL and zeta potential was measured according to the same procedures. Experiments were performed in triplicate.

Chapter 3: Results 3.1 MIC 3.1.1 Standard MHB Medium

A /• • • • •	MIC (µg/mL)			
	E.coli B37	E.coli B73	E.coli B78	
LL37	32	16	16	
FK16	4	2	8	
FK13	16	16	32	
Vancomycin	64	64	64	
Polymyxin B	0.0625	0.0625	0.125	
Colistin	0.0625	0.0625	0.0625	

Table 2. MICs of antimicrobials against *E. coli* strains in MHB medium.

The MICs of each antibiotic as determined via the broth microdilution assay in standard MHB media are given in Table 2. Vancomycin is the only antibiotic tested that does not target the outer membrane and it is generally ineffective against gram-negative bacteria.¹⁷ The antimicrobial efficacy of vancomycin relies upon binding to Lipid II, a component essential in the synthesis of the bacterial cell wall.^{12,86} However, vancomycin cannot effectively permeate the outer membrane, rendering it ineffectual. Therefore, it is unsurprising that vancomycin displays the highest MIC against all *E. coli* strains. Polymyxin B and colistin are structurally similar, differing only by one amino acid substitution.³⁵ They are both effective in binding to LPS and disrupting membrane function. This is facilitated in part by the net positive charge (+5) for each molecule enabling interaction with negatively charged LPS.^{87,88} Polymyxin and colistin have a higher affinity for LPS than the divalent cations, Ca²⁺ and Mg²⁺, which form stabilizing bridges between LPS molecules. Thus, these drugs displace the cationic bridges, destabilize the outer membrane, increase permeability, and ultimately lead to cell death.³⁵ The effectivity of this mechanism is highlighted by the low MIC values for polymyxin and colistin in the broth microdilution assay.

As cationic peptides, the initial mechanism of action for LL37, FK16, and FK13 is similar to that of polymyxin B and colistin. FK16 displays the lowest MIC among the three AMPs, with the efficacy of LL37 and FK13 being roughly equivalent. The differences in efficacy between LL37 and its fragments may have stem from differences in charge and structure. LL37 is the more positively charged than FK16 and FK13 (+6 versus +4), which may promote stronger affinity and interaction with LPS. Structural differences can also define the interaction of an AMP with the outer membrane. The ability of an AMP to form an amphiphilic α -helical structure has been strongly correlated with its antimicrobial behavior.^{72,89–91} LL37 forms approximately 70-80% α -helical structure, with a disordered region on the N-terminus while FK16 and FK13 fragments truncate this terminus to adopt near-perfect α -helical structures.^{73,74} An NMR study on

LL37 and its fragments investigated the structure of peptides when bound to a membrane-mimicking micelle. It was found that the last three residues of FK16 were not essential for membrane binding, leading to the development of FK13. However, deletion of these residues increased the MIC of FK13 towards *E. coli*, revealing that this hydrophobic terminal group is in some way responsible for antimicrobial efficacy. The MIC results against *E. coli* in that study are in good alignment with the results presented here.⁷³

3.1.2 Cation-Adjusted MHB Medium

As discussed, cations such as Ca²⁺ and Mg²⁺ play a significant role in the stabilization of the outer membrane by providing electrostatic salt bridges between negatively charged LPS molecules.^{13,33,92} The effectivity of cationic antibiotics relies, in part, on their ability to bind to LPS and displace these divalent cations. Increasing the local concentration of Ca²⁺ and Mg²⁺ creates a dual effect by increasing the competition with antibiotics for negatively charged binding sites and stabilizing the outer membrane. Thus, the broth microdilution assay was also used to determine the MICs of antibiotics in adjusted MHB medium having cationic concentrations mimicking those of human blood. Table 3 displays the MIC of antibiotics in cation-adjusted medium.

		MIC (µg/mL)	
	E.coli B37	E.coli B73	E.coli B78
LL37	> 256	64	64
FK16	64	16	32
FK13	64	64	128
Vancomycin	128	128	128
Polymyxin B	0.125	0.125	0.125
Colistin	0.125	0.0625	0.125

Table 3. MICs of antimicrobials against *E. coli* strains in Mg²⁺ and Ca²⁺ cation adjusted MHB medium.

The MIC of almost every antibiotic increased upon addition of divalent cations (the lone exception being colistin versus *E. coli* B73). The MIC of polymyxin B and colistin increased approximately 2-fold, but still remained relatively low, indicating that the *E. coli* outer membrane was stabilized, but the drugs were still able to competitively displace Mg²⁺ and Ca²⁺. The MIC of vancomycin is also increased 2-fold, highlighting continued inability to reach Lipid II targets.

The effect of increased cation concentration is most drastic on the AMPs. MICs of AMPs increased a minimum of 4-fold, but also as high as 16-times the original value. The salt-sensitivity of LL37 and its analogues towards antimicrobial efficacy is a drawback that is also witnessed in literature.^{72,74,91} Among the AMPs, FK16 generally remained the most effective with the lowest MICs across the three *E. coli* strains. However, the two-fold serial dilution method used to prepare antibiotic solutions is a noted limitation in the accuracy of these types of comparisons.

3.1.3 LPS Enriched MHB Medium

In order to investigate the interaction between AMPs and their proposed target molecules, MIC was also determined for AMPs in MHB medium with an exogenous LPS concentration of 100 μ g/mL. In much the same way that additional covalent cations increase the MICs of AMPs via membrane stabilization, higher concentrations of LPS may increase MIC by decreasing the availability of AMPs targeting active bacterial cells. In other words, interaction with exogenous LPS molecules would decrease the availability for AMPs to interact with LPS molecules at membrane surfaces. In fact, an increase in MIC is seen for LL37 and both analogues after introduction of exogenous LPS as shown in Table 4. This shows that AMPs do in fact interact with LPS, and LPS is likely a target molecule for AMP antibiotic activity. A similar effect has been shown for a different outer membrane permeabilizing peptide upon exposure to exogenous LPS in literature.¹²

Anti mianahiala		MIC (µg/mL)	
Anti-inicrobiais	E.coli B37	E.coli B73	E.coli B78
LL37	> 256	> 256	> 256
FK16	16	16	64
FK13	128	128	128

Table 4. MICs of peptides against *E. coli* strains with concentration of 100 μ g/mL LPS.

FK16 remains the most effective AMP across all three broth microdilution assays followed by FK13. These results may highlight the relative importance of an α -helical structure (FK16 and FK13 are more structured) for *E. coli* antibacterial activity over charge effects and binding potential (for which LL37 has the higher charge difference).

3.2 AMP Synergism

3.2.1 Standard MHB Medium

LL37, FK16, and FK13 were combined with the antibiotics vancomycin, polymyxin B, and colistin. Vancomycin is used clinically to treat infections of gram-positive bacteria while polymyxin B and colistin are considered last-resort drugs for gram-negative infections. The results of the checkerboard assay in standard MHB medium are shown in Table 5. Synergism was determined by using the equation to calculate FICI for each combination. LL37 showed the most synergistic effects among all AMPs with FICI \leq 0.5 for 7/9 combinations. LL37 displayed synergism with polymyxin B and colistin against all three *E. coli* strains, however, only displayed synergism with vancomycin against *E. coli* B37. FK13 had the next most synergistic combinations with antibiotics (5/9) followed by FK16 (2/9).

There were more synergistic combinations identified for the membrane targeting antibiotics, polymyxin B (6/9) and colistin (5/9), than there were for the lipid II targeting drug, vancomycin (3/9). This result is interesting, as a literature survey conducted in 2017 indicated that membrane targeting antibiotics are most often studied in combination with antibiotics that target intracellular compounds.⁹³ This line of reasoning has guided the research of many successful combinations between membrane-targeting AMPs

and intracellular targeting antibiotics.^{57,65} However, the results here indicate that combinations between two or more classes of membrane-targeting antimicrobials may be worth deeper investigation. A recent article also found many synergistic combinations between short cationic peptides and polymyxin B against gram-negative *P. aeruginosa* strains. Synergistic combinations were more frequent between AMPs and polymyxin B than any other intracellular-targeting antibiotic in the trial. However, in this study, a synergistic effect was not identified for LL37.⁹⁴

Stucin	\sum FICI			
Strain	Antimicrobial	Vancomycin	Polymyxin B	Colistin
	LL37	0.5	0.5	0.5
E.coli B37	FK16	> 0.5	> 0.5	> 0.5
	FK13	> 0.5	> 0.5	> 0.5
E.coli B73	LL3-7	> 0.5	0.5	0.5
	FK16	> 0.5	> 0.5	0.5
	FK13	0.3125	0.5	0.5
	LL37	> 0.5	0.5	0.5
E.coli B78	FK16	> 0.5	0.5	> 0.5
	FK13	0.5	0.5	> 0.5

 Table 5. Peptide-antibiotic combinations against *E. coli* strains in MHB medium. Bolded numbers indicate synergistic combination.

3.2.2 Cation-Adjusted MHB Medium

Synergistic combinations were more frequently identified in cation-adjusted MHB medium than standard MHB medium (17/27 versus 14/27). The results for these tests are shown in Table 6. Every AMP tested displayed a synergistic combination with polymyxin B against all *E. coli* strains. Each AMP also had synergistic combinations with colistin against *E. coli* B37 and *E. coli* B78, but no AMPs showed synergism with colistin against *E. coli* B73. Once again, synergistic combinations with vancomycin were least common (2/9) and only against one strain, *E. coli* B37.

The results here suggest that in environments that stabilize the outer membrane, such as cation-adjusted medium or human blood, combinations of two membrane-targeting antimicrobials may offer a promising pathway for treatment. In these cases, the presence of a higher concentration of cationic antimicrobials leads to higher likelihood for displacement of divalent cations and destabilization of the cell membrane.

Studie	∑ FICI			
Strain	Antimicrobial	Vancomycin	Polymyxin B	Colistin
	LL37	< 0.375	< 0.5	< 0.5
E.coli B37	FK16	0.5	0.375	0.5
	FK13	> 0.5	0.5	0.5
	LL37	> 0.5	0.5	> 0.5
E.coli B73	FK16	> 0.5	0.375	> 0.5
	FK13	> 0.5	0.5	> 0.5
	LL37	> 0.5	0.375	0.375
E.coli B78	FK16	> 0.5	0.5	0.5
	FK13	> 0.5	0.375	0.375

Table 6. Peptide-antibiotic combinations against *E. coli* strains in Mg^{2+} and Ca^{2+} cation adjusted MHB medium. Bolded numbers indicate synergistic combinations.

3.2 Vancomycin Sensitization

In order to further investigate the interaction of LL37 and derived fragments and to test the theory that AMP treatment results in membrane permeation, bacterial uptake of vancomycin after AMP treatment was studied. As a large scaffold antibiotic (molecular weight of 1450 Da), vancomycin is well over the 600 Da exclusion limit of the *E. coli* outer membrane.^{12,17} As such, it is ineffectual in penetrating the membrane and reaching its Lipid II target, as shown by the high MIC values from the broth microdilution assays. By treating the membrane with sub-inhibitory concentrations of AMPs, membrane permeability may be correlated to increased uptake and efficacy of vancomycin.

E. coli suspensions were treated with LL37, FK16, and FK13 at concentrations of ½ MIC for one hour. The AMP treated suspensions were subjected to a broth microdilution assay using two-fold serial dilutions of

vancomycin. The vancomycin MIC was determined after AMP treatment and compared to an untreated control. The results are depicted in Figure 8. Reduction in vancomycin MICs are compared in Table 7.

Figure 8. Vancomycin MIC after treatments with concentrations of ½ MIC of LL37, FK16, or FK13 at 37°C for one hour. Control groups were not treated with AMPs. (Left) *E. coli B37*, (Middle) *E. coli B73*, (Right), *E. coli B78*. **** P < 0.0001, *** P < 0.001, ** P < 0.01, ** P < 0.05.

Strain -	Vancomycin MIC Reduction		
	LL37	FK16	FK13
E. coli B37	96.9%	40.0%	73.3%
E. coli B73	36.4%	40.9%	54.5%
E. coli B78	95.8%	75.0%	77.1%

Table 7. Reduction in vancomycin MIC after 1-hour treatment with various peptides at ½ MIC. Synergisticcombinations identified via FICI are shown in bold.

All AMP treatments reduced the vancomycin MIC for each *E. coli* strain. This is an indication that AMPs do indeed increase the permeabilization of *E. coli* outer membranes. Vancomycin had a synergistic combination with LL37 against *E. coli* B37 according to the FICI values in Table 5. Indeed, the sensitization results reveal that LL37 treatment resulted in the greatest uptake in vancomycin with an MIC reduction over 35-fold. Although the FICI calculation did not reveal a synergistic combination against *E. coli* B37 with FK16 or FK13, these peptides were still able to reduce the MIC significantly (Figure 8, Left).

This trend continued for the treatment of *E. coli* B73 (Figure 8, Middle). FK13 was found to be synergistic with vancomycin and results in the largest MIC decrease. Overall, treatments against *E. coli* B73 were not as effective as against *E. coli* B37, with MIC reductions between 36-55%.

All AMPs were quite effective in reducing the vancomycin MIC of *E. coli* B78 (Figure 8, Right). However, this strain did not show a noticeable MIC decrease for the identified synergistic combination (FK13) as compared to the non-synergistic combinations.

The results are in line with other published studied investigating combinations of membrane sensitizing agents with intracellular targeting antibiotics. MAC13243, an antimicrobial agent that inhibits lipoprotein transfer to the outer membrane, was able to sensitize *E. coli* towards several intracellular antibiotics.¹⁷ In a study investigating the effects of eight natural and synthetic AMPs with vancomycin, six were found to be synergistic against *E. coli*.¹² In similar studies, treatment with LL37, FK16, and FK13 was shown to decrease the MIC of vancomycin towards gram-negative *P. aeruginosa*.^{67,79}

3.3 Zeta Potential

Zeta potential is a measurement that can be used to indirectly characterize the surface potential of bacteria. The zeta potential, or electrokinetic potential, represents the net charge of molecules exposed on the surface of a material. The zeta potential of a bacteria cell influences adhesion towards host surfaces, biofilm formation, and proper maintenance of cellular function.⁹⁵ In recent years, several studies have used zeta-potential to characterize the interactions of membrane targeting antibiotics and peptides with the outer membrane of gram-negative bacteria, including *E. coli*.^{96–98} A schematic displaying a zeta potential measurement is provided in Figure 9. In this section, the zeta potential of *E. coli* strains and LPS are measured, as well as the effect of AMP addition on zeta potential.

Figure 9. Schematic representation of the zeta potential of a particle surface. Source: ⁹⁹

3.3.1 Bacteria Strains and LPS

The zeta potentials of *E. coli* B37, *E. coli* B73, *E. coli* B78, and LPS extracted from *E. coli* are shown in Figure 10. The concentration of bacteria suspensions is 1×10^6 CFU/mL while the concentration of LPS is 100 µg/mL. As can be seen, the zeta potential measurements confirm that the net charge of each suspension is quite negative. In cation-adjusted water, the zeta potential of each suspension increases as divalent cations create salt bridges between LPS molecules.

Figure 10. Zeta potential of various strains of *E. coli* and LPS suspensions in Mg²⁺ and Ca²⁺ cation adjusted water.

3.3.2 E. coli neutralization

The affinity of a certain antibiotic towards bacteria cells has often been correlated with a change in zeta potential in the presence of the antibiotic. Here, the effects of LL37, FK16, FK13, polymyxin B, and vancomycin on the zeta potential of bacterial solutions was investigated. The surface charge of the antimicrobial will have a significant effect on the interaction with a given bacteria and the resulting membrane permeabilization potential. LL37 has net charge of +6 while FK16 and FK13 have net charges of +4. As a membrane acting agent, polymyxin B serves as a positive control in this study with a surface charge of +5 at physiological conditions.¹⁰⁰ As an intracellular targeting antibiotic, vancomycin serves as negative control with a surface charge of +0.65 at physiological conditions.¹⁰¹

The influence of increasing concentration of LL37, FK16, FK13, and polymyxin B is shown in Figure 11. As can be seen, the concentration of antimicrobial needed to neutralize the bacteria suspension is directly correlated to the surface charge of the antimicrobial. For all three strains, LL37 (+6) neutralized the bacteria at the lowest concentration, followed by polymyxin B (+5), and lastly by FK16 and FK13 (+4) which displayed roughly equivalent neutralization properties.

In addition, the initial charge of the *E. coli* suspension dictated the amount of antimicrobial needed to neutralize the suspension. *E. coli* B37 and *E. coli* B78 suspensions had roughly equivalent zeta potentials

(-40.2 mV and -39.5 mV respectively) and the neutralization concentration of each antimicrobial was also roughly equivalent. However, *E. coli* B73 has a higher zeta potential (-35.4 mV), thus the amount of each antimicrobial needed to neutralize the suspensions were dramatically reduced.

The zeta potential of *E. coli* strains upon introduction of vancomycin is shown in Figure 12. As might be expected by the low surface charge (+0.65), the neutralization concentrations of vancomycin are 1-2 orders of magnitude higher than the membrane targeting antibiotics. Still, the neutralization concentration of *E. coli* B73 is less than half of the concentration required to neutralize *E. coli* B37 or *E. coli* B78.

Figure 11. Zeta potential of various strains of E. coli upon introduction of increasing concentrations of AMPs and polymyxin B. *E. coli* B37 (top), *E. coli* B73 (middle), *E. coli* B78 (bottom).

Figure 12. Zeta potential of various strains of E. coli upon introduction of increasing concentration of vancomycin.

3.3.3 LPS Neutralization

Zeta potential of LPS solutions upon addition of LL37, FK16, and FK13 was similarly studied. The results are shown in Figure 13. Interestingly, although the initial zeta potential of the LPS solutions was less negative than the bacteria suspensions, the concentrations of AMPs needed to neutralize the solution were significantly higher. In addition, the differences in zeta potential between equivalent concentrations of LL37 and the less charged fragments, FK16 and FK13, were much lower than observed in the bacteria suspensions. These two observations indicate that there is a fundamental difference in the way that AMPs interact with free LPS molecules as compared to those bound to the outer membrane. It has been shown that introduction of AMPs to LPS solutions causes LPS molecules to aggregate, effectively blocking AMPs from accessing all the negatively charges sites on the LPS molecules.^{102,103} The ability of AMPs to dissociate LPS aggregates and neutralize the endotoxin is seen as an important property for modulating immune responses and inhibiting septic shock. In successful cases, the surface adsorption of AMPs onto LPS molecules blocks the ability of LPS to bind to host cells. This is one reason why LL37 is said to have dual antimicrobial and immunomodulatory roles in nature, and is being investigated as an anti-sepsis therapeutic agent.^{72,103} A similar mechanism of LPS aggregation and dissociation may be occurring upon introduction of AMPs in this study.

Figure 13. Zeta potential of LPS solution (100 µg/mL) with addition of increasing concentration of AMPs.

Chapter 4: Discussion

The rise of antibiotic resistance in *E. coli* raises concern for the long-term effectiveness of treatment for conditions such as UTIs, gastrointestinal tract infections, and sepsis.^{23,30,39,41,46} This comes in front of a backdrop of growing antimicrobial resistance for many bacterial species across the globe.^{1–4} Thus, it is imperative to identify new solutions to combat bacterial infections before the current supply of antibiotic treatments becomes obsolete.

LL37 and its shorter peptide derivatives, FK16 and FK13, were chosen for this study based on previous findings from our own laboratory, but also in published literature.^{67,79,89} LL37 is a human derived, α -helical AMP from the cathelicidin family of peptides. It has natural roles in the human immune system as a broad range antimicrobial and immunomodulatory agent.^{72,89} FK16 and FK13 are synthetic AMPs derived from LL37 which isolate the α -helical structure and preserve the antimicrobial functionality of LL37 towards gram-negative bacteria. These synthetic peptides have additional advantages of lower cost of synthesis and lower cytotoxicity towards human cells.^{73,74,79} LL37 and its derivates have been studied as standalone antimicrobial agents, but recently have been highlighted in combination with traditional antibiotics. The membrane permeabilizing properties of these antimicrobial peptides has been of particular interest for introducing efficacy of intracellular targeting antibiotics towards gram-negative bacteria.^{67,79} The identification and use of synergistic combinations has many advantages including improved antimicrobial efficacy, broader spectrum of treatment, lower dosages and toxicities, and less chance of developing resistance.⁵⁰ Thus, identification and evaluation of synergistic combinations with LL37 and its shorter synthetic peptide derivatives is the primary focus of this research.

In this work, the MIC of FK16 against the three *E. coli* strains was generally lower than those of LL37 or FK13 in both standard medium and cation-adjusted medium as presented in Table 2 and Table 3. This result generally agrees with a previous study which evaluated the MICs of LL37, FK16 and FK13 against *E. coli*.⁷³ Interestingly, this was not the case when LL37, FK16, and FK13 were studied against gram-negative *P. aeruginosa*. Against *P. aeruginosa*, LL37 showed higher antibacterial efficacy compared to either FK16 or FK13 showing that the specific antimicrobial behavior may be dependent on bacteria strain.⁷⁹

Several synergistic combinations were identified between the AMPs and traditional antibiotics against three strains of pathogenic *E. coli*. Traditional antibiotics with synergistic combinations included vancomycin, polymyxin B, and colistin. The sensitization of *E. coli* to intracellular targeting antibiotics, including vancomycin, upon exposure to AMPs is a promising method that can expand the use-case for antibiotics that are traditionally only effective for gram-positive bacteria. The sensitization of gram-negative bacteria to vancomycin after treatment with LL37 and its derivatives has been shown in gram-negative bacteria in previous literature (particularly against *P. aeruginosa*), but this is the first time it has been shown for *E. coli*.^{67,79} Treatment with sub-inhibitory concentrations (½ MIC) of all AMPs was shown to reduce the MIC of vancomycin regardless of whether a synergistic combination was identified via the FICI method. In some cases, the MIC of vancomycin was reduced below current recommended therapeutic concentrations in human serum (15-20 μ g/mL).¹⁰⁴ These results indicate that LL37 and derived AMPs in combination with vancomycin may have promise as a novel therapeutic treatment for *E. coli* infections.

Synergistic combinations between AMPs and either polymyxin B or colistin were identified more frequently than for vancomycin, especially when the bacteria strains were stabilized in cation-adjusted medium. In fact, every AMP in this study displayed a synergistic combination with polymyxin B (FICI \leq 0.5) against all three strains of *E. coli*. This synergism is interesting as AMPs, polymyxin B, and colistin are all

known to target the outer membrane of *E. coli*. Additionally, AMPs, polymyxin B, and colistin are all limited in clinical practice due to hemolytic and cytotoxicity concerns.^{35,65,66,72} The use of AMPs and other antibiotics in synergistic combination has been shown to dramatically decrease toxicity compared to monotherapies, lending credence to this approach.¹⁰⁵ The reduction in concentration needed for antimicrobial efficacy of these synergistic antibiotics may help overcome cytotoxicity concerns from their respective monotherapies.

AMPs may display synergism with the polymyxins if they are able to target different areas of the outer membrane. The exact antimicrobial mechanism for polymyxins is not well defined, but it is proposed that polymyxins initially bond to the lipid A portion of liposaccharide, displace divalent cations between LPS molecules, penetrate the membrane through a self-promoted uptake mechanism, and continue into the cell to disrupt the inner membrane.^{35,88,106,107} The proposed pathway for α -helical AMPs is similar, but an interaction with the phospholipid bilayer is proposed to occur in one of three ways as discussed in **Section**

1.4.2 Membrane-Acting Mechanisms. In addition, LL37 has been found to have secondary antimicrobial mechanisms whereby intracellular targets responsible for metabolism and protein transport are inhibited.^{75,76} The synergistic combination of LL37 with polymyxin or colistin against *E*. coli was also observed in two recent publications.^{108,109} The combination of LL37 and polymyxin B was even effective against *E*. coli biofilms.¹⁰⁸ Our results agree with these findings and also extend the potential for synergistic combinations to the LL37 fragments, FK16 and FK13, for the first time.

Investigation of the zeta-potential of *E. coli* and LPS suspensions may reveal details about the mechanisms of interaction between AMPs and bacteria. For example, LL37 contains a higher net charge (+6) compared to FK16 or FK13 (+4). Via zeta potential, it can be seen that LL37 neutralizes the bacterial suspensions at much lower concentrations than FK16 and FK13. This phenomenon is quite indicative of LPS binding, and likely related to membrane permeabilization ability (to be investigated) but does not directly translate to antimicrobial efficacy according to our MIC results. A study on the LPS binding affinity via chromogenic LAL assays determined that FK13 lost nearly all its LPS binding efficacy compared to LL37.⁷⁴ However, our results clearly show that the antimicrobial efficacy of FK16 and FK13 are preserved. Therefore, the factors dictating antimicrobial efficacy of LL37 and its derivatives could be separated into two main steps: 1) LPS attraction/binding, and 2) interaction with the phospholipid bilayer. LL37 has the superior binding and LPS neutralizing capability, which is quite important in endotoxin neutralization and inflammatory modulation.¹⁰³ However, FK16 and FK13 can overcome decreased LPS affinities to display low MIC values, likely due to their nearly perfect α -helical structure which is associated with antimicrobial activity.^{72,89–91} LL37 only has 70-80% α -helical structure, which may limit its ability to interact with and penetrate the phospholipid bilayer.⁷³

The results of this study highlight the potential of LL37 and its derivatives for use in synergistic combination with traditional antibiotics against drug-resistant, gram-negative bacteria including *E. coli*. LL37, FK16, FK13 have been shown to synergize with both intracellular targeting and membrane targeting antimicrobials. The use of FK16 or FK13 over the full-length peptide offer the advantage of lower cytotoxicity,⁷⁹ improved cell selectivity,⁷⁴ and more cost-efficient synthesis pathways^{65,70} while maintaining or improving antimicrobial efficacy against *E. coli*. LL37 may pose a higher threat in terms of cytotoxicity, but has the benefit of strong LPS binding and neutralizing potential which can aid in suppression of the endotoxin and lower risk of septic shock.¹⁰³

That is not to say there aren't significant hurdles that must be overcome in order for LL37 and other AMPs to be effective in clinical environments. Manufacturing costs for traditional aminoglycoside antibiotics can be as low as \$0.8/gram while AMPs range between \$50-400/gram.⁷⁰ The issues of toxicity, decreased antimicrobial efficacy, and instability in vivo have limited the scope of clinical trials for treatment of infections to topical applications.⁶⁵ Synergistic combinations offer to lower therapeutic AMP dosages, but evaluating the toxicology of drugs in combination needs to be carefully screened for unexpected and adverse host effects.

Furthermore, bacterial mechanisms for building resistance to LL37 and other AMPs need to be studied in more detail to ensure the longevity and efficacy of peptide treatments. Many studies claim AMPs have low risk of inducing drug resistance because of their nonspecific interactions, multiple targets, and low rate of mutation of their primary target location (the cell membrane).^{65,70,89} Indeed, 30 exposures of *P. aeruginosa* to sub-inhibitory concentrations of an aminoglycoside antibiotic increased resistance 190-fold, but the same exposure to an AMP only resulted in a 2-4 fold resistance increase.⁷⁰ However, instances of AMP resistance, including towards LL37, have been identified and may occur through several mechanisms. For example, modifications that increase the net charge of LPS result in lower LL37 affinity and inhibit antibacterial efficacy.^{110,111} Similar mechanisms of action shared between LL37, colistin, and polymyxin B have led to concerns for the development of cross-resistance between the three antibiotics, and this has been occasionally identified, though with conflicting results.¹¹⁰ A particularly dire outlook in the development of bacterial resistance towards LL37 considers LL37's role in the innate human immune system, and the possibility of compromising human's natural pathogenic defenses.^{112,113} These possibilities further increase the attractiveness of using AMPs in synergistic combinations, rather than monotherapies, where development of antimicrobial resistance is less likely.

Chapter 5: Conclusions

LL37 and its derivates, FK16 and FK13, represent a promising new class of antimicrobial peptides for the combat of drug resistant bacterial infections. Synergism of AMPs with traditional antibiotics offers a promising therapeutic path with advantages of enhanced efficacy, reduced dosages, lower toxicity, and reduced possibility of acquired antimicrobial resistance. Synergistic combinations of these peptides with vancomycin, colistin, and polymyxin B have been shown to be effective against three strains of *E. coli*, even in the presence of cation-enriched medium which stabilized the outer membrane target. Sub-inhibitory concentrations of each peptide, regardless of the identification of synergism, was able to significantly reduce the MIC of vancomycin against all *E. coli* strains. The ability for antibiotics to neutralize suspensions of *E. coli* colonies and LPS was directly correlated to the net charge of the antimicrobial. Hurdles of manufacturability, toxicity, and in vivo stability must be overcome in order to introduce LL37 and its derivates as therapeutic agents. A wider study into the potential of acquired resistance towards these peptides is imperative for its long-term success as an antimicrobial agent.

Chapter 6: Future Work

Future work on this topic is intended to study the interactions of LL37, FK16, and FK13 with *E. coli* and human cells in more detail. Zeta potential measurements have demonstrated the ability for the cationic peptides to neutralize *E. coli* and LPS suspensions. In addition, pre-treatment of *E. coli* with each AMP resulted in a reduction in the MIC of intracellular-targeting vancomycin. Both of these results indicate disruption or permeation of the outer membrane barrier, however, there are methods to investigate this more discreetly. Outer and inner membrane permeability assays are planned according to published methods.¹¹⁴ These methods investigate membrane permeability via bacterial uptake of fluorescent probes measured by a fluorescence spectrophotometer.

Outer membrane permeabilization can be measured using the fluorescent probe N-phenyl-1napthylamine (NPN). NPN is a hydrophobic molecule which has low fluorescent emission when dissolved in water. However, when NPN binds with nonpolar molecules (such as phospholipids) the intensity of the fluorescent emission increases significantly. Binding with non-polar intracellular targets is usually blocked by the outer membrane, but in the case of membrane permeabilization the degree of NPN permeation can be correlated to an increase in the fluorescent emission. This method will be used to study the membrane permeabilization ability of each AMP and antibiotic used in this study. Further, effects of cation-adjustment medium on membrane stability can be studied in more detail using this method. Preliminary results in our laboratory indicate a strong connection between the net charge of the antibiotic and the magnitude of NPN uptake. Antibiotics with a high net positive charge, such as LL37, lead to higher uptake and fluorescent emission of NPN.

The effect of AMPs on the inner membrane of bacteria is less commonly studied, but recent literature has indicated that intracellular targets of LL37 may contribute to its antimicrobial efficacy.^{75,76} Inner membrane permeability can be studied using very similar methodology with propidium iodide (PI) as the fluorescent probe. PI is another fluorescent dye, and the fluorescent emission of PI sharply increases upon binding to nucleic acids found in RNA and DNA. Since RNA and DNA are only found within the inner membrane of bacteria, increases in fluorescent emission may be indicative of inner membrane disruption. This study could further illuminate the role of AMPs after permeating the outer membrane.

Finally, in order to address one of the main challenges preventing AMPs from therapeutic applications, experiments are planned to examine the cytotoxicity of LL37, FK16, and FK13 and their combinations towards human cells. Several studies claim decreased cytotoxicity and increased therapeutic potential of FK16 and FK13 compared to LL37.^{74,79} Still more claim that synergistic combinations may lead to lower cytotoxicity compared to monotherapies.^{50,65,105,108} However, more research is needed to study AMP-eukaryotic cell interactions as well as the cytotoxic effects of specific AMP-antibiotic combinations in order to recommend the treatments for viable clinical study. We hope to provide further insight on this topic for the synergistic combinations identified in this study.

References

- 1. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. *Antibiotic resistance threats in the United States, 2019*. (2019).
- 2. World Health Organization. *Global Action Plan on Antimicrobial Resistance*. (2015).
- 3. Dadgostar, P. Antimicrobial Resistance: Implications and Costs. *Infection and Drug Resistance* **12**, 3903–3910 (2019).
- 4. O'Neill, J. Tackling drug-resistant infections globally: final report and recommendations. (2016).
- 5. Tenover, F. C. Mechanisms of Antimicrobial Resistance in Bacteria. *The American Journal of Medicine* **119**, S3–S10 (2006).
- 6. Munita, J. M. & Arias, C. A. Mechanisms of Antibiotic Resistance. in *Virulence Mechanisms of Bacterial Pathogens* 481–511 (John Wiley & Sons, Ltd, 2016). doi:10.1128/9781555819286.ch17.
- 7. Dever, L. A. & Dermody, T. S. Mechanisms of Bacterial Resistance to Antibiotics. *Archives of Internal Medicine* **151**, 886–895 (1991).
- 8. Arnold, B. J., Huang, I.-T. & Hanage, W. P. Horizontal gene transfer and adaptive evolution in bacteria. *Nat Rev Microbiol* **20**, 206–218 (2022).
- 9. Ruiz, N., Kahne, D. & Silhavy, T. J. Advances in understanding bacterial outer-membrane biogenesis. *Nat Rev Microbiol* **4**, 57–66 (2006).
- 10. Bacteria Diversity of structure of bacteria | Britannica. https://www.britannica.com/science/bacteria/Diversity-of-structure-of-bacteria.
- 11. Database Center for Life Science (DBCLS). Gram negative bacteria. https://commons.wikimedia.org/w/index.php?curid=123516429 (2022).
- 12. Li, Q. *et al.* Outer-membrane-acting peptides and lipid II-targeting antibiotics cooperatively kill Gram-negative pathogens. *Commun Biol* **4**, 1–11 (2021).
- 13. Silhavy, T. J., Kahne, D. & Walker, S. The bacterial cell envelope. *Cold Spring Harb Perspect Biol* **2**, (2010).
- 14. Zhang, G., Meredith, T. C. & Kahne, D. On the Essentiality of Lipopolysaccharide to Gram-Negative Bacteria. *Curr Opin Microbiol* **16**, 779–785 (2013).
- 15. Tamaki, S., Sato, T. & Matsuhashi, M. Role of Lipopolysaccharides in Antibiotic Resistance and Bacteriophage Adsorption of Escherichia coli K-12. *Journal of Bacteriology* **105**, 968–975 (1971).
- 16. Martti Vaara. Anitbiotic-supersusceptible mutants of Echerichia coli and Salmonella typhimurium. *Antimicrobial Agents and Chemotherapy* **37**, 2255–2260 (1993).
- 17. Muheim, C. *et al.* Increasing the permeability of Escherichia coli using MAC13243. *Sci Rep* **7**, 17629 (2017).
- 18. Elowitz, M. B., Surette, M. G., Wolf, P.-E., Stock, J. B. & Leibler, S. Protein Mobility in the Cytoplasm of Escherichia coli. *Journal of Bacteriology* **181**, 197–203 (1999).
- 19. Heiman, K. E., Mody, R. K., Johnson, S. D., Griffin, P. M. & Gould, L. H. Escherichia coli O157 Outbreaks in the United States, 2003–2012. *Emerg Infect Dis* **21**, 1293–1301 (2015).
- 20. Kaper, J. B., Nataro, J. P. & Mobley, H. L. T. Pathogenic Escherichia coli. *Nat Rev Microbiol* **2**, 123–140 (2004).
- 21. Croxen, M. A. *et al.* Recent Advances in Understanding Enteric Pathogenic Escherichia coli. *Clinical Microbiology Reviews* **26**, 822–880 (2013).
- 22. Kim, J.-S., Lee, M.-S. & Kim, J. H. Recent Updates on Outbreaks of Shiga Toxin-Producing Escherichia coli and Its Potential Reservoirs. *Front Cell Infect Microbiol* **10**, 273 (2020).
- 23. Allocati, N., Masulli, M., Alexeyev, M. F. & Di Ilio, C. Escherichia coli in Europe: an overview. *Int J Environ Res Public Health* **10**, 6235–6254 (2013).

- 24. Minasyan, H. Sepsis and septic shock: Pathogenesis and treatment perspectives. *Journal of Critical Care* **40**, 229–242 (2017).
- 25. Diekema, D. J., Pfaller, M. A. & Jones, R. N. Age-related trends in pathogen frequency and antimicrobial susceptibility of bloodstream isolates in North America: SENTRY Antimicrobial Surveillance Program, 1997–2000. *International Journal of Antimicrobial Agents* **20**, 412–418 (2002).
- 26. Smith, J. L., Fratamico, P. M. & Gunther, N. W. Extraintestinal Pathogenic Escherichia coli. *Foodborne Pathogens and Disease* **4**, 134–163 (2007).
- 27. Dale, A. P. & Woodford, N. Extra-intestinal pathogenic Escherichia coli (ExPEC): Disease, carriage and clones. *Journal of Infection* **71**, 615–626 (2015).
- 28. Justice, S. S. *et al.* Differentiation and developmental pathways of uropathogenic Escherichia coli in urinary tract pathogenesis. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences* **101**, 1333–1338 (2004).
- 29. Brumbaugh, A. R., Smith, S. N. & Mobley, H. L. T. Immunization with the Yersiniabactin Receptor, FyuA, Protects against Pyelonephritis in a Murine Model of Urinary Tract Infection. *Infect Immun* **81**, 3309–3316 (2013).
- 30. Terlizzi, M. E., Gribaudo, G. & Maffei, M. E. UroPathogenic Escherichia coli (UPEC) Infections: Virulence Factors, Bladder Responses, Antibiotic, and Non-antibiotic Antimicrobial Strategies. *Frontiers in Microbiology* **8**, (2017).
- 31. Hooton, T. M. Recurrent urinary tract infection in women. *International Journal of Antimicrobial Agents* **17**, 259–268 (2001).
- 32. Cox, G. & Wright, G. D. Intrinsic antibiotic resistance: Mechanisms, origins, challenges and solutions. *International Journal of Medical Microbiology* **303**, 287–292 (2013).
- 33. Delcour, A. H. Outer membrane permeability and antibiotic resistance. *Biochim Biophys Acta* **1794**, 808–816 (2009).
- 34. Cunha, B. A. Aminopenicillins in urology. Urology 40, 186–190 (1992).
- 35. Zavascki, A. P., Goldani, L. Z., Li, J. & Nation, R. L. Polymyxin B for the treatment of multidrug-resistant pathogens: a critical review. *Journal of Antimicrobial Chemotherapy* **60**, 1206–1215 (2007).
- Ramírez-Castillo, F. Y. *et al.* An evaluation of multidrug-resistant Escherichia coli isolates in urinary tract infections from Aguascalientes, Mexico: cross-sectional study. *Ann Clin Microbiol Antimicrob* 17, 34 (2018).
- Erb, A., Stürmer, T., Marre, R. & Brenner, H. Prevalence of antibiotic resistance in Escherichia coli: overview of geographical, temporal, and methodological variations. *Eur J Clin Microbiol Infect Dis* 26, 83–90 (2007).
- 38. Poirel, L. et al. Antimicrobial Resistance in Escherichia coli. Microbiology Spectrum 6, 6.4.14 (2018).
- 39. Bryce, A. *et al.* Global prevalence of antibiotic resistance in paediatric urinary tract infections caused by Escherichia coli and association with routine use of antibiotics in primary care: systematic review and meta-analysis. *BMJ* **352**, i939 (2016).
- 40. Asadi Karam, M. R., Habibi, M. & Bouzari, S. Urinary tract infection: Pathogenicity, antibiotic resistance and development of effective vaccines against Uropathogenic Escherichia coli. *Molecular Immunology* **108**, 56–67 (2019).
- 41. Blango, M. G. & Mulvey, M. A. Persistence of uropathogenic Escherichia coli in the face of multiple antibiotics. *Antimicrob Agents Chemother* **54**, 1855–1863 (2010).
- 42. Liu, Y., Black, M. A., Caron, L. & Camesano, T. A. Role of cranberry juice on molecular-scale surface characteristics and adhesion behavior of Escherichia coli. *Biotechnology and Bioengineering* **93**, 297–305 (2006).
- 43. Tao, Y., Pinzón-Arango, P. A., Howell, A. B. & Camesano, T. A. Oral Consumption of Cranberry Juice Cocktail Inhibits Molecular-Scale Adhesion of Clinical Uropathogenic Escherichia coli. *Journal of medicinal food* **14**, 739–745 (2011).

- 44. Questions and Answers | E. coli | CDC. https://www.cdc.gov/ecoli/general/index.html (2019).
- 45. Freedman, S. B. *et al.* Shiga Toxin-Producing Escherichia coli Infection, Antibiotics, and Risk of Developing Hemolytic Uremic Syndrome: A Meta-analysis. *Clin Infect Dis* **62**, 1251–1258 (2016).
- 46. Mir, R. A. & Kudva, I. T. Antibiotic-resistant Shiga toxin-producing Escherichia coli: An overview of prevalence and intervention strategies. *Zoonoses Public Health* **66**, 1–13 (2019).
- 47. Humphrey, M. *et al.* Colistin resistance in Escherichia coli confers protection of the cytoplasmic but not outer membrane from the polymyxin antibiotic. *Microbiology (Reading)* **167**, 001104 (2021).
- 48. Cornelius J. Clancy, Brian A. Potoski, Deanna Buehrle, & M. Hong Nguyen. Estimating the Treatment of Carbapenem-Resistant Enterobacteriaceae Infections in the United States Using Antibiotic Prescription Data. *Open forum infection diseases* **6**, ofz344 (2019).
- 49. Laxminarayan, R. *et al.* Antibiotic resistance-the need for global solutions. *Lancet Infect Dis* **13**, 1057–1098 (2013).
- 50. Tyers, M. & Wright, G. D. Drug combinations: a strategy to extend the life of antibiotics in the 21st century. *Nat Rev Microbiol* **17**, 141–155 (2019).
- 51. Bushby, S. R. & Hitchings, G. H. Trimethoprim, a sulphonamide potentiator. *Br J Pharmacol Chemother* **33**, 72–90 (1968).
- 52. Silver, L. L. Multi-targeting by monotherapeutic antibacterials. *Nat Rev Drug Discov* 6, 41–55 (2007).
- 53. Sorbera, M., Chung, E., Ho, C. W. & Marzella, N. Ceftolozane/Tazobactam: A New Option in the Treatment of Complicated Gram-Negative Infections. *Pharmacy and Therapeutics* **39**, 825–832 (2014).
- 54. Mosley, J. F. et al. Ceftazidime-Avibactam (Avycaz). Pharmacy and Therapeutics 41, 479–483 (2016).
- 55. Keith, C. T., Borisy, A. A. & Stockwell, B. R. Multicomponent therapeutics for networked systems. *Nat Rev Drug Discov* **4**, 71–78 (2005).
- 56. Chait, R., Craney, A. & Kishony, R. Antibiotic interactions that select against resistance. *Nature* **446**, 668–671 (2007).
- 57. Hollmann, A., Martinez, M., Maturana, P., Semorile, L. C. & Maffia, P. C. Antimicrobial Peptides: Interaction With Model and Biological Membranes and Synergism With Chemical Antibiotics. *Frontiers in Chemistry* **6**, (2018).
- 58. Ryan, E. M., Alkawareek, M. Y., Donnelly, R. F. & Gilmore, B. F. Synergistic phage-antibiotic combinations for the control of Escherichia coli biofilms in vitro. *FEMS Immunology & Medical Microbiology* **65**, 395–398 (2012).
- 59. Li, P., Li, J., Wu, C., Wu, Q. & Li, J. Synergistic antibacterial effects of β-lactam antibiotic combined with silver nanoparticles. *Nanotechnology* **16**, 1912 (2005).
- 60. McCulloch, T. R., Wells, T. J. & Souza-Fonseca-Guimaraes, F. Towards efficient immunotherapy for bacterial infection. *Trends in Microbiology* **30**, 158–169 (2022).
- 61. Wykes, M. N. & Lewin, S. R. Immune checkpoint blockade in infectious diseases. *Nat Rev Immunol* **18**, 91–104 (2018).
- 62. Hotchkiss, R. S. & Opal, S. Immunotherapy for Sepsis A New Approach against an Ancient Foe. *New England Journal of Medicine* **363**, 87–89 (2010).
- 63. Hotchkiss, R. S. & Opal, S. M. Activating Immunity to Fight a Foe A New Path. *N Engl J Med* **382**, 1270–1272 (2020).
- 64. Liang, W. & Diana, J. The Dual Role of Antimicrobial Peptides in Autoimmunity. *Frontiers in Immunology* **11**, (2020).
- 65. Zhu, Y. *et al.* Antimicrobial peptides, conventional antibiotics, and their synergistic utility for the treatment of drug-resistant infections. *Med Res Rev* **42**, 1377–1422 (2022).
- 66. Brogden, K. A. Antimicrobial peptides: pore formers or metabolic inhibitors in bacteria? *Nat Rev Microbiol* **3**, 238–250 (2005).

- 67. Han, W., Wei, Z. & Camesano, T. A. New antimicrobial peptide-antibiotic combination strategy for Pseudomonas aeruginosa inactivation. *Biointerphases* **17**, 041002 (2022).
- 68. Mwangi, J. *et al.* The antimicrobial peptide ZY4 combats multidrug-resistant Pseudomonas aeruginosa and Acinetobacter baumannii infection. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences* **116**, 26516–26522 (2019).
- 69. Kurpe, S. R. *et al.* Antimicrobial and Amyloidogenic Activity of Peptides. Can Antimicrobial Peptides Be Used against SARS-CoV-2? *Int J Mol Sci* **21**, 9552 (2020).
- 70. Marr, A. K., Gooderham, W. J. & Hancock, R. E. Antibacterial peptides for therapeutic use: obstacles and realistic outlook. *Current Opinion in Pharmacology* **6**, 468–472 (2006).
- 71. Rima, M. *et al.* Antimicrobial Peptides: A Potent Alternative to Antibiotics. *Antibiotics* **10**, 1095 (2021).
- 72. Dürr, U. H. N., Sudheendra, U. S. & Ramamoorthy, A. LL-37, the only human member of the cathelicidin family of antimicrobial peptides. *Biochim Biophys Acta* **1758**, 1408–1425 (2006).
- 73. Li, X., Li, Y., Han, H., Miller, D. W. & Wang, G. Solution Structures of Human LL-37 Fragments and NMR-Based Identification of a Minimal Membrane-Targeting Antimicrobial and Anticancer Region. *J. Am. Chem. Soc.* **128**, 5776–5785 (2006).
- 74. Rajasekaran, G., Kim, E. Y. & Shin, S. Y. LL-37-derived membrane-active FK-13 analogs possessing cell selectivity, anti-biofilm activity and synergy with chloramphenicol and anti-inflammatory activity. *Biochim Biophys Acta Biomembr* **1859**, 722–733 (2017).
- 75. Liu, W. *et al.* Effect of Intracellular Expression of Antimicrobial Peptide LL-37 on Growth of Escherichia coli Strain TOP10 under Aerobic and Anaerobic Conditions. *Antimicrobial Agents and Chemotherapy* **57**, 4707–4716 (2013).
- 76. Chung, M.-C., Dean, S. N. & van Hoek, M. L. Acyl carrier protein is a bacterial cytoplasmic target of cationic antimicrobial peptide LL-37. *Biochemical Journal* **470**, 243–253 (2015).
- 77. M.D. Anderson Cancer Center. *Induction of Antitumor Response in Melanoma Patients Using the Antimicrobial Peptide LL37*. https://clinicaltrials.gov/ct2/show/study/NCT02225366 (2021).
- 78. Eliza Miranda. Efficacy of LL-37 Cream on Bacteria Colonization, Inflammation Response and Healing Rate of Diabetic Foot Ulcers. https://clinicaltrials.gov/ct2/show/record/NCT04098562.
- 79. Mohammed, I., Said, D. G., Nubile, M., Mastropasqua, L. & Dua, H. S. Cathelicidin-Derived Synthetic Peptide Improves Therapeutic Potential of Vancomycin Against Pseudomonas aeruginosa. *Frontiers in Microbiology* **10**, (2019).
- 80. Yang, L., Harroun, T. A., Weiss, T. M., Ding, L. & Huang, H. W. Barrel-Stave Model or Toroidal Model? A Case Study on Melittin Pores. *Biophysical Journal* **81**, 1475–1485 (2001).
- 81. Oren, Z. & Shai, Y. Mode of action of linear amphipathic alpha-helical antimicrobial peptides. *Biopolymers* **47**, 451–463 (1998).
- 82. Henzler Wildman, K. A., Lee, D.-K. & Ramamoorthy, A. Mechanism of Lipid Bilayer Disruption by the Human Antimicrobial Peptide, LL-37. *Biochemistry* **42**, 6545–6558 (2003).
- 83. Wiegand, I., Hilpert, K. & Hancock, R. E. W. Agar and broth dilution methods to determine the minimal inhibitory concentration (MIC) of antimicrobial substances. *Nat Protoc* **3**, 163–175 (2008).
- 84. Odds, F. C. Synergy, antagonism, and what the chequerboard puts between them. *Journal of Antimicrobial Chemotherapy* **52**, 1 (2003).
- 85. Doern, C. D. When does 2 plus 2 equal 5? A review of antimicrobial synergy testing. *J Clin Microbiol* **52**, 4124–4128 (2014).
- 86. Breukink, E. & de Kruijff, B. Lipid II as a target for antibiotics. *Nat Rev Drug Discov* 5, 321–332 (2006).
- 87. Robert E. W. Hancock & Daniel S. Chapple. Peptide Antibiotics. *Antimicrobial Agents and Chemotherapy* **43**, 1317–1323 (1999).

- 88. Bergen, P. J., Li, J., Rayner, C. R. & Nation, R. L. Colistin Methanesulfonate Is an Inactive Prodrug of Colistin against Pseudomonas aeruginosa. *Antimicrob Agents Chemother* **50**, 1953–1958 (2006).
- 89. Seil, M., Nagant, C., Dehaye, J.-P., Vandenbranden, M. & Lensink, M. F. Spotlight on Human LL-37, an Immunomodulatory Peptide with Promising Cell-Penetrating Properties. *Pharmaceuticals* **3**, 3435–3460 (2010).
- 90. Morgera, F. *et al.* Primate cathelicidin orthologues display different structures and membrane interactions. *Biochemical Journal* **417**, 727–735 (2009).
- 91. Johansson, J., Gudmundsson, G. H., Rottenberg, M. E., Berndt, K. D. & Agerberth, B. Conformationdependent Antibacterial Activity of the Naturally Occurring Human Peptide LL-37 *. *Journal of Biological Chemistry* **273**, 3718–3724 (1998).
- 92. Clifton, L. A. *et al.* Effect of Divalent Cation Removal on the Structure of Gram-Negative Bacterial Outer Membrane Models. *Langmuir* **31**, 404–412 (2015).
- 93. Jorge, P., Pérez-Pérez, M., Pérez Rodríguez, G., Pereira, M. O. & Lourenço, A. A network perspective on antimicrobial peptide combination therapies: the potential of colistin, polymyxin B and nisin. *International Journal of Antimicrobial Agents* **49**, 668–676 (2017).
- 94. Ruden, S. *et al.* Synergy Pattern of Short Cationic Antimicrobial Peptides Against Multidrug-Resistant Pseudomonas aeruginosa. *Frontiers in Microbiology* **10**, (2019).
- 95. Ferreyra Maillard, A. P. V., Espeche, J. C., Maturana, P., Cutro, A. C. & Hollmann, A. Zeta potential beyond materials science: Applications to bacterial systems and to the development of novel antimicrobials. *Biochimica et Biophysica Acta (BBA) Biomembranes* **1863**, 183597 (2021).
- 96. Esposito, F. *et al.* Detection of Colistin-Resistant MCR-1-Positive Escherichia coli by Use of Assays Based on Inhibition by EDTA and Zeta Potential. *Journal of Clinical Microbiology* **55**, 3454–3465 (2017).
- 97. Alves, C. S. *et al.* Escherichia coli Cell Surface Perturbation and Disruption Induced by Antimicrobial Peptides BP100 and pepR. *Journal of Biological Chemistry* **285**, 27536–27544 (2010).
- 98. Halder, S. *et al.* Alteration of Zeta potential and membrane permeability in bacteria: a study with cationic agents. *Springerplus* **4**, 672 (2015).
- 99. Larryisgood, M. and converted to S. by M. O. work by. *English: Diagram showing the ionic concentration and potential difference as a function of distance from the charged surface of a particle suspended in a dispersion medium.* (2012).
- 100. Vaara, M. *et al.* Novel Polymyxin Derivatives Carrying Only Three Positive Charges Are Effective Antibacterial Agents. *Antimicrob Agents Chemother* **52**, 3229–3236 (2008).
- 101. Zhu, Q., Gao, X., Brown, M. D., Eismont, F. & Gu, W. Transport of Vancomycin and Cefepime into Human Intervertebral Discs: Quantitative Analyses. *Spine (Phila Pa 1976)* **44**, E992–E999 (2019).
- 102. Domingues, M. M. *et al.* Biophysical characterization of polymyxin b interaction with LPS aggregates and membrane model systems. *Peptide Science* **98**, 338–344 (2012).
- 103. Giuliani, A., Pirri, G. & Rinaldi, A. C. Antimicrobial Peptides: The LPS Connection. *Antimicrobial Peptides: Methods and Protocols* 137–154 (2010) doi:10.1007/978-1-60761-594-1_10.
- 104. Martin, J. H. *et al.* Therapeutic Monitoring of Vancomycin in Adult Patients: A Consensus Review of the American Society of Health-System Pharmacists, the Infectious Diseases Society of America, and the Society of Infectious Diseases Pharmacists. *Clin Biochem Rev* **31**, 21–24 (2010).
- 105. Ammar Almaaytah, Mohammed T. Qauod, Ahmad Abualhaijaa, Qosay Al-Balas, & Karem H. Alzoubi. Hybridization and antibiotic synergism as a tool for reducing the cytotoxicity of antimicrobial peptides. *Infection and Drug Resistance* **11**, 835–847 (2018).
- 106. Tran, T. B. *et al.* Pharmacokinetics/pharmacodynamics of colistin and polymyxin B: are we there yet? *International Journal of Antimicrobial Agents* **48**, 592–597 (2016).

- 107. Trimble, M. J., Mlynárčik, P., Kolář, M. & Hancock, R. E. W. Polymyxin: Alternative Mechanisms of Action and Resistance. *Cold Spring Harb Perspect Med* **6**, a025288 (2016).
- 108. Ridyard, K. E. *et al.* Synergy between Human Peptide LL-37 and Polymyxin B against Planktonic and Biofilm Cells of Escherichia coli and Pseudomonas aeruginosa. *Antibiotics* **12**, 389 (2023).
- 109. Morroni, G. *et al.* Synergistic effect of antimicrobial peptide LL-37 and colistin combination against multidrug-resistant Escherichia coli isolates. *Future Microbiology* (2021) doi:10.2217/fmb-2020-0204.
- 110. Ridyard, K. E. & Overhage, J. The Potential of Human Peptide LL-37 as an Antimicrobial and Anti-Biofilm Agent. *Antibiotics* **10**, 650 (2021).
- 111. Andersson, D. I., Hughes, D. & Kubicek-Sutherland, J. Z. Mechanisms and consequences of bacterial resistance to antimicrobial peptides. *Drug Resistance Updates* **26**, 43–57 (2016).
- 112. Fleitas, O. & Franco, O. L. Induced Bacterial Cross-Resistance toward Host Antimicrobial Peptides: A Worrying Phenomenon. *Frontiers in Microbiology* **7**, (2016).
- 113. Bell, G. & Gouyon, P.-H. Arming the enemy: the evolution of resistance to self-proteins. *Microbiology* (*Reading*) **149**, 1367–1375 (2003).
- 114. Ma, B. *et al.* Contemporaneous Measurement of Outer and Inner Membrane Permeability in Gramnegative Bacteria. *Bio Protoc* **10**, e3548 (2020).